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A curriculum is a miniaturization of 
one civilization and a transition to 
the next. The Irish monks of the Dark 
Ages of Western Europe miniaturized 
Graeco-Roman civilization into the 
curriculum of the classics and thus 
established the foundation for what 
would become the high civilization of 
medieval Western Europe. And so now 
is it necessary for us to miniaturize 



the civilization we are leaving in 
preparation for the civilization we 
are about to enter.

To prepare the young for the future, 
adults have to know where they are in 
the present. Our historical situation 
is that we are shifting from the era 
of the industrial nation-state to a 
planetary cultural-ecology of global 
noetic polities. This shift involves 
three disorienting melt-downs or 
disintegrations that can confuse both 
student and teacher alike. The first 
melt-down is the disintegration--or 
properly speaking the evolutionary 
and catastrophic restructuring--of 
the biosphere. A new relationship 
between the global economy and the 
global ecology is forcing us to 
understand the intimate relationship 
between culture and nature in ways 
that were not obvious for "Industrial 
Man." As the currents of the 
biosphere interact with the national 
currencies of the economy, the 
heating up of the atmosphere through 



the Greenhouse Effect affects global 
weather patterns and hundred-year 
floods become annual events that 
begin to cluster with hurricanes, 
continental forest-fires, and other 
disasters to exhaust the reserves of 
insurance companies and the emergency 
funds of nation-states. The planetary 
dynamics of this globally turbulent 
system cannot be modeled or contained 
by national governments, and the 
shadow cast by this catastrophe is 
actually a carciatured form of the 
newly emerging planetary cultural-
ecology. So the melt-down of the 
traditionally taken-for-granted 
biosphere is inseparable from the 
meltdown of the territorial nation-
state. 

The third melt-down or restructuring 
is the meltdown of the human body. 
John Maynard Smith has shown that in 
evolution when a new and more complex 
level of evolution emerges, the older 
constituent units lose their ability 
to reproduce as reproduction passes 



to the higher and more complex levels 
of organization. Today human sperm 
counts are declining and we do not 
see evolution introducing new 
versions of Homo sapientissima but 
rather complex noetic polities in 
which humans are clustering in global 
electronic networks of consciousness. 
Machines which were once external to 
us are now becoming intimate 
architectures of our involvement with 
other minds, other cultures, other 
heavenly bodies. The shadow-form that 
is prefiguring our transition from 
one biological state of being to 
another is disease. The disruption of 
the biosphere in the destruction of 
the rain forests is kicking viruses 
up into the global atmosphere where 
they serve as disrupters of the 
immune systems that have served as 
traditional definers of the fence 
between self and other, nurture and 
nature. This supersaturated solution 
of viruses, chemical pollution, and 
electromagnetic fields of noise and 
radiation that we now call home is 



accelerating evolutionary change 
through evolutionary pollution. As 
some scientists now claim, the plague 
of AIDS is not a viral disease, but a 
DNA disease. Since DNA is the 
language of inheritance and mutation, 
this evolutionary drama is not 
occurring at the 28 frames per second 
of the movies made for the human eye. 
This historical phenomenon is not an 
event like the dropping of the bomb 
on Hiroshima, it is a transformation. 
It is much more like the hominization 
of the primates than the industrial 
revolution.

By now I hope that I have suggested 
to you that the textbooks in schools 
are not educating the young for the 
world they will inhabit, and that the 
news on TV is not informing us about 
what is really happening on the 
evolutionary news. Education has 
always been about what teachers see 
in the rearview mirror. So a 
patriarchal culture will write a 
heroic history as if the story was 



only about great men and great 
battles--from Alexander to Caesar to 
Wellington and Napoleon, Montgomery 
and Rommel. And when these historians 
stop to think about science and art, 
they simply duplicate their heroic 
narratives and give us Newton and 
Beethoven as geniuses fighting 
against the titanic forces of 
darkness and ignorance. Then along 
comes a revolutionary class that 
mocks the narratives of the ruling 
elite and claims that history is not 
about individuals but large and 
impersonal economic forces. This 
battle between Carlyle and Marx, like 
the battle between dead white males 
and women of color of today, is the 
noisy rocking back and forth of 
scholarly hobby horses in academic 
ruts that gets us nowhere. 
Unfortunately, public school systems 
are the battlefield in which the 
dying ethnicities of the past fight 
for three dimensional space in a 
world that has already moved beyond 
into ten dimensions.



The public school system was a 
response to the elimination of the 
child labor that had been fine for 
the farm but was not fine for the 
factory; it was also a response to 
the waves of immigration from the Old 
World to the New, a response to the 
democritization of information in 
print that allowed institutions to do 
what once only the family did. The 
American public school was intended 
to take the child away from the 
foreign-accented parent and make it 
American through textbook 
standardizations of culture. But now, 
thanks to electronic systems of 
communication and community, the age 
of the public school is over. The 
institution of education for the 
present is the noetic lattice. This 
type of "school" is more like an 
electron than a nucleus: it has an 
orbit but not a location; it travels 
through the third dimension of 
extensive space, the fourth dimension 
of time, the fifth dimension of the 



intensification of consciousness in 
the infinitesimal as well as the 
infinite, and the sixth dimension of 
transhuman clusters that bring people 
together in synchronous associations 
that form connectionist architectures 
that Western Civilization first 
experienced in the seizure of sacred 
consciousness that established the 
networks of cathedrals across Europe. 
Think of it as being inspired or 
touched by an angel of time, a 
Zeitgeist.

The curriculum I propose is just such 
an expression of a reverence for the 
intercessionary touch of angels of 
time. It is a curriculum about the 
evolution of consciousness that is 
itself a performance of the evolution 
of consciousness. It is not simply a 
professional educational 
bureaucracy's organization of 
textbooks and cultural information 
but an individual expression of the 
transformation of culture.



A curriculum cannot simply be a list 
of facts, anymore than a language can 
be a list of the words used in that 
tongue. A curriculum expresses the 
syntax of a language in a poetic way 
that both instructs and delights. The 
story of the human evolution of 
consciousness should itself unfold 
that evolution of consciousness in a 
form of Haekelian "ontogony 
recapitulating phylogeny." 

So let us jump up into the eye of a 
satellite to look down on the 
immensity of human history to see its 
organization as "transformations" 
embodied in various "cultural-
ecologies."

1. Hominization = 4 million to 
200,000 BCE
2. Symbolization = 200,000 to 10,000 
BCE
3. Agriculturalization = 10,000 BCE 
to 1500 CE
4. Industrialization = 1500 to 1945.
5. Planetization = 1945 to present.



These large scale transformations of 
culture can be seen as embodying 
various forms of human polity as well 
as various forms of human 
communication..

1. The Primate Band 
2. The Tribe expanding to Clans
3. The City-State expanding to 
Empires.
4. The Industrial Nation-State 
expanding to a world economy.
5. Global Noetic Polities.

Each of these polities, as Marshall 
McLuhan noticed, can be seen to be 
expressive of forms of communication.

1. Oral
2. Script
3. Alphabetic
4. Print
5. Electronic

The great German philosopher of the 
evolution of consciousness, Jean 



Gebser, looked at this same 
historical progression but saw it in 
terms of various mutations of the 
structures of consciousness that 
proceeded through the following 
transformations.1

1. Archaic
2. Magical
3. Mythical
4. Mental
5. Integral

Each of McLuhan's forms of 
communication and Gebser's structures 
of consciousness can be seen to be 
constitutive of various forms of 
human societal associations.

1. Culture.
2. Society.
3. Civilization.
4. Industrialization 
5. Planetization.

And each of these societal forms can 
be seen to embody a characteristic 



mode of human relationship.

1. Dominance
2. Authority
3. Justice
4. Representation
5. Participation.

In the hominid Band the system of 
association is based on Dominance. 
This form of association has returned 
as a nativistic reaction to the 
cultural entropy of the megalopolis 
and has become the teenage gang. In 
Society the form of human association 
is based on Authority, matristic or 
patriarchal. This form of association 
also has its nativistic return in the 
figure of the guru or prophet at the 
head of a cult or sect. Civilization 
is an effort through writing, written 
laws, and literature and philosophy 
to achieve a balance between the 
conflicting powers of military 
dominance and religious authority in 
the form of a system of justice. 
Plato's Republic and Sophocles' 



Antigone are cultural documents that 
capture the conflict of this cultural 
shift from a warrior society to a 
literate civilization. The nativistic 
return of Civilization is expressed 
in the miniaturized city-state of the 
university surrounded by the cultural 
entropic zone of the ghetto. Think of 
Columbia and the University of 
Chicago. Within these fortresses of 
higher learning, academics like Allan 
Bloom speak out as nativistic Platos. 
In national politics the system of 
association is based on 
representation, but in the 
informational overload of the 
electronic media, this system breaks 
down and can no longer be based on 
pamphleteering, philosophical books, 
and reasoned discourse. It becomes a 
crossing of entertainment, televised 
sports, and celebrity management in 
cultures of the shared consensual 
delusion we know of as an American 
presidential campaign. The citizen 
who is morphing into the loyal 
subject of the media demands 



participation in the pageantry. He or 
she too wishes to become a celebrity 
and go on television. People will do 
anything or say anything to go on 
afternoon talk shows. Good taste and 
decorum are expressions of the 
vanished civilization. Television 
becomes, in fact, a new kind of human 
sacrifice. Rather than an Aztec 
ripping out of the heart and a 
tumbling down the pyramid steps of 
the bloody corpse before the awe-
inspired multitude, we have a form of 
evisceration in which the heart of 
the individual's life is ripped out. 
Nicole Simpson loses her life, but 
so, in another way, does Marcia 
Clarke in trying to seek justice for 
her. Lonely stalkers haunt their 
favorite celebrities and so anyone 
who goes on TV has need of a private 
Secret Service security force. This 
system of celebritous association 
contributes to the generalized state 
of cultural entropy as each spectator 
of the pageantry of the media tries 
to become his or her own spectacle. 



Fast-fame take-outs litter the 
information superhighway strips of 
the new electronic America. The media 
accolyte seeks to attack the White 
House to gain attention, verbally 
expose himself sexually on afternoon 
talks shows, or form a congregation 
around his personal obsessions. Think 
of Lyndon Larouche or David Korech. 

The new departure expressed by the 
AUM Shinrikyu movement in Japan or 
the Right Wing militias in America is 
that the nativistic movement has now 
moved up from level III to level IV. 
Cult is trying to become culture. 
Terrorism is amateur government. 
Sometimes in the cases of the Mafia 
in Sicily, the Medelin cartel in 
Columbia, the IRA in Ireland or the 
PLO in Israel, terrorism can 
successfully challenge the nation-
state's claim on a monopoly of 
legitimized violence. As the nation-
state melts down in the gobal economy 
of GATT and NAFTA, the cult is 
actually declaring war on the nation-



state and declaring its own 
statehood. Ulster, Palestine, Quebec, 
Chiapas, and Bosnia are not the only 
versions of this shift; now we have 
AUM Shinrikyu and Aryan Nation. Not 
suprisingly, the United Nations is 
hated as a new catholic church with a 
new Inquisition fighting the forces 
of this new Protestant reformation. 
As once local wildcat oil developers 
hated John D. Rockefeller and the 
world's first multinational 
corporation, so now their 
grandchildren hate the Trilateral 
Commission, the Council on Foreign 
Relations, the United Nations, the 
Rockefellers, and the New World 
Order. Just as the United Nations 
makes its move to become a global 
police force and usurp from the 
nation-state the right to legitimacy 
in the application of military 
violence, so does the subnational 
group in a disunited nation make its 
move to regional militias that demand 
their rights to have weapons as good 
as the national soldiers they intend 



to fight. 

As the politics of representational 
government is transformed by 
electronic media into "made-for-
television" celebrity management, 
civilization melts down into academic 
subcultures of unpopular philosophy, 
religious movements and cults of 
authority, and gangs of primate 
dominance. Violence becomes the new 
mode of discourse, and terrorism 
becomes street-theatre in a literal 
from of Artaud's "theatre of 
cruelty." As McLuhan said, "the 
sloughed-off environment becomes a 
work of art in the new and invisible 
environment." The new and invisible 
environment is the shift from Natural 
Selection through the vehicle of the 
human animal body to evolution by 
cultural intrusion. As sperm counts 
begin to drop from industrial 
pollution, reproduction shifts from 
the family to medibusiness. Just as 
once agribusiness appropriated the 
family farm, so now medibusiness is 



appropriating the family body. Small 
wonder that the radical right shout 
in the streets for "family values." 
In suburban culture, with rifles and 
family values, we have the Ghost 
Dance of the Rednecks. In urban and 
postmodern culture, however, the body 
is the sloughed-off environment, so 
it is being painted, sculpted, 
pierced, lifted, and tucked. This is 
what tattooing and body piercing are 
all about in our retribalized global 
village in which sex as a 
reproductive way of life has been 
replaced by sexuality as a life-
style: straight, gay, bi, or kinky. 
Since sex is no longer the agency of 
natural selection, sexual language 
becomes punctuation marks in the new 
discourse of violence in gangsta rap. 
"Fuck, "Mother-fuck" and "Bitch" are 
not tropes in the traditional sense 
of poetic discourse; they are 
epigonic cries and part of the male's 
sociobiological display. 

For the epoch of biological evolution 



the human body had its own forms of 
signaling when to start and when to 
stop violent conflict. As Conrad 
Lorenz demonstrated in his classic 
study On Aggression, when the wolf 
bares its throats to the fangs of its 
opponent wolf, it is a signal to the 
winner that he has achieved dominance 
and can now back off. Similarly, the 
great rack of antlers for the moose 
is not so much a weapon for stabbing 
and slicing, but a display meant only 
for those Twyla Tharp times "when 
push comes to shove." Inevitably, one 
of the male bulls retreats and run-
away violence and death are 
unnecessary. But because of what 
McLuhan termed "the media extensions 
of man," the system of inhibition 
expressed in the body and its body-
language with its millions of years 
of evolution is short-circuited. 
Consider that if we bodily bump into 
someone around the corner, we back 
off and courteously excuse ourselves. 
But if someone cuts in front of us on 
the highway in an automobile, we 



shout out our obscenities in a steel 
encased rage. We lose the system of 
checks and balances expressed in the 
physical body with its biological 
systems for dealing with and 
containing aggression. Consider again 
how people on talk-radio will become 
enraged over the day's news, or how 
people who live in the cyberspace of 
electronic bulletin boards will go up 
in "flames." There are no bodies in 
these modes of communication, so as 
we shift to "out-of-the body forms of 
projection" into cyberspace networks 
it is not surprising that the astral 
plane takes us over as we become 
possessed by those noetic parasites 
that older cultures liked to call 
demons. Cyberspace is a technological 
externalization of the astral plane, 
so, not suprisingly, it has its 
pornographic domains and terrorist 
bulletin boards for bomb-building. 
Much of the imagery of the electronic 
world of computer games and cyberpunk 
fiction is devoted to "demons and 
dragons," voodoo and heavy metal 



comic book cartoons of beasts, 
monsters, and great-breasted amazon 
warriors. William Gibson's cyberpunk 
fiction is not about electronics and 
data, for his data-processing is far 
too grossly corporeal and 
materialistic for the true world of 
fibre optics and satellites. Gibson 
is a literary artist, the dharma-heir 
of Raymond Chandler and the thirties, 
and his books are about the 
disintegration of the body in the new 
electronic world of that emerged with 
cyberspace in the 1980s. 

Now the wonderful thing about 
Marshall McLuhan was that not only 
did he have an aphoristic gift for 
capturing complex transformations in 
a phrase, but he also had a general 
theory of the evolution of 
consciousness that he enlivened by 
pointing to fads and fetishes that 
only he could explain. When I was a 
young instructor at MIT in the 
sixties, McLuhan spoke to a small 
faculty meeting. His manner of speech 



incensed the engineers. McLuhan said 
"The bomb is information." And the 
engineers went up in smoke. No doubt, 
because they had probably worked on 
building the cursed thing. But 
McLuhan was right. The bomb as 
information was the whole foundation 
for the Cold War world. McLuhan not 
only commented on fads and trends, he 
also made a prophesy on the future 
evolution of humanity. Ironically, 
good Catholic that he was, in his 
Playboy Interview in the sixties, 
McLuhan went back to Dante and 
prophesized about a time when the 
broken fragments of a retribalized 
humanity would be gathered up into 
the Mystical Body of Christ. 

What McLuhan recognized, but did not 
explicitly state, was that our new 
highly advanced electronic media if 
used by evolutionarily unadvanced 
mortals will lead to cultural 
annihilation. These new media that 
work with the speed of light require 
a new spiritual consciousness of 



Light. They are so fantastically 
efficient that they cannot work to 
the good unless we are good; they 
only can be safely used if we tell 
the truth and live in the Truth. If 
we try to check and control them for 
lesser purposes of power, gain, 
misrepresentation, and the 
accumulation of wealth for private 
property in cyberspace, then 
blockages in the flow will generate 
distortions, noise, and a generalized 
cultural entropy in which no human 
relationships are possible. We end up 
in caricatures of religion in the 
form of demonic states of possession 
or William Gibson's dystopian 
nightmares of corporate 
disincarnation. Only now, thanks to 
cyberspace, these states of 
possession are not simply psychic 
states, they have become virtual 
states that are not restricted to 
Virtual Reality. Nothing less than 
Truth, Goddness, and a Buddhist 
universal compassion are going to get 
us through this transition from a 



global economy to a planetary 
ecumene. Our level of consciousness 
has now become our biggest 
obstruction to the continuity of 
human existence. We have made 
normalcy non-viable, so we have opted 
for an "Up or Out" scenario in 
cultural evolution. We either shift 
upward to a new culture of a higher 
spirituality to turn our electronic 
technologies into angelic cathedrals 
of light, or we slide downward to 
darkness and entropy in a war of all 
against each.2  As H.G. Wells warned 
us during the beginning of the period 
of Planetization: "The future is a 
race between catastrophe and 
education."

If education is to respond to the 
challenge of ecological catastrophe, 
which H. G. Wells identified as the 
challenge of our era, educators need 
to appreciate that catastrophe 
bifurcations are part of the dynamic 
of the unfoldment of the evolution of 
consciousness. When the weather 



changes and the forests experience 
dessication, the primates are forced 
out into the open of the Savannah. So 
another way of looking at this 
structural development of human 
culture is to see it as a movement 
through various culural-ecologies.

1. Silvan (The prehominid evolution 
of Ramapithecus )
2. Savannahan (from Australopithecus 
to Homo erectus )
3. Glacial (from archaic Homo sapiens 
to modern Homo sapiens )
4. Riverine (ancient civilizations)
5. Transcontinental (classical 
civilizations)
6. Oceanic (modern industrial nation-
state societies)
7. Biospheric. (planetary noetic 
polities)

Now that I have placed the education 
of the young in the context of our 
contemporary evolution of 
consciousness, I think it is clear 
why training people for jobs in 



postindustrial society, or producing 
good patriotic citizens for America, 
is hopelessly naive if not outrightly 
ignorant of where we are in space and 
time. To found a new school for the 
new millennium, one has to have an 
appreciation of the planetary culture 
that is emerging along with our new 
global economy, and an understanding 
of just how deeply cultures are 
embedded in the ecologies that 
sustain their development. 

Part Two. A Curriculum for the Ross 
School from Kindergarten through 
Grade Twelve.

The curriculum that I am proposing 
for the Ross School does not think in 
terms of nation-states and economies, 
or of simplistic splits between 
culture and nature; rather, it 
envisions cultural-ecologies that 
unfold as complex dynamical systems 
in which the traditional divisions of 
knowledge are inadequate. The 
curriculum I propose is not a line 



from the past to the present, but a 
spiral that returns to earlier 
experiences to raise them up to a new 
level of appreciation and 
understanding. Like Jean Gebser's 
"Bewusstwerdungs Prozess," it is a 
process of becoming in consciousness 
in which we move through the 
structures of Archaic, Magical, 
Mythical, Mental, and Integral. As I 
tried to show in my essay on Rapunzel 
in Imaginary Landscape,3 the fairy 
tale listened to in rapture in 
kindergarten can become the subject 
for a doctoral dissertation in 
graduate school. Because growth does 
not unfold in simple linear and 
accretive sequences, the overall 
curriculum is broken up into pulses 
of growth in three-year sequences. 
Each year, in turn, breaks down into 
a sequence of formative, dominant, 
and climactic. A formative movement 
introduces a new element of 
consciousness; a dominant movement 
establishes it, and the climactic 
movement consolidates and finishes 



it. One can think of this dynamic as 
a simple botanical one of sprouting 
up, rooting down, and flowering. In 
Rudolf Steiner's "Waldorf" philosophy 
of education, my pattern of 
formative, dominant, and climactic 
corresponds to his triad of will, 
feeling, and thinking. A formative 
movement establishes the will, a 
dominant movement stabilizes it 
through feeling, and a climactic 
movement consolidates it through 
thinking and understanding. The 
overall structure for Kindergarten to 
Grade Twelve would thus look like 
this:

Kindergarten: formative- vast 
elemental forces
Grade One: dominant- patterns of 
manifestation

Grade Two: climactic- coherent world 
systems

Grade Three: formative- archaic human 
forms: the band & body 



Grade Four: dominant- early neolithic 
social systems

Grade Five: climactic-the rise of the 
world civilizations; the shift from 
matristic societies to patriarchal 
civilizations, (the Enuma Elish, the 
Indo European battle-epic, the Trojan 
War. 3000 BCE to 1000 BCE.

Grade Six: formative- the Axial Age: 
prophecy & cultural transformation. 
750 BCE to 350 BCE.

Grade Seven: dominant- Universalizing 
Religions and Universal Empires. 350 
BCE to 800 CE.

Grade Eight: climactic- The Climax of 
Medieval Civilizations. 800 CE to 
1500 CE. 

Grade Nine: formative- Modernism and 
the Shift from World Religions to a 
World Economy. 1500 to 1700.



Grade Ten: dominant- The Rise of the 
Individual: the Philosopher, the 
Scientist and the Artist as the New 
Avatars of Culture, the Enlightenment 
and the Romantic Reaction, masculine 
technology vs. the sacred feminine 
once again. 1700 to 1900.

Grade Eleven: climactic- World Wars 
and the Emergence of Planetary 
Culture, communications and 
collective consciousness; science 
fiction & prophecy. 1900 to 2000.

Grade Twelve: Senior Thesis and year 
of independent research 

Because mathematics and natural 
history are subsets of cultural 
history, I suggest that we overcome 
C.P. Snow's split between "the two 
cultures" of the sciences and the 
humanities by putting mathematics and 
science back into the cultural 
context that gave birth to them. Thus 
arithmetic and number theory should 



be studied in the context of the rise 
of the ancient civilizations. Algebra 
and geometry should be studied in the 
context of the classical 
civilizations; and calculus, 
chemistry, and physics should be 
learned in the context of 
modernization in a historical 
appreciation of the works of Galileo, 
Newton, Leibniz, and Boyle. 
Relativity and Cubism should be 
studied together in a joint 
consideration of Einstein and 
Picasso, something that the juniors 
can do when the spiral turns out so 
widely that one can see all the 
themes of the curriculum coming 
together in the hypersphere of the 
planetization of individual 
consciousness in the twentieth 
century.

Since textbooks go out of date quite 
quickly, I propose that each teacher 
construct his or her own workbook for 
the course. With Xerox, scanners, 
Internet, and CD-ROM, it is now much 



easier to create workbooks that are 
more specifically appropriate for the 
Ross School than the standardized 
textbooks of mass public school 
systems. 

A description of the Curriculum from 
Kindergarten to Grade Twelve

Kindergarten

Theme: The Creation, the vast 
elemental forces of Light and Dark, 
Up and Down, Visible and Invisible.

Theory: The enhancement of animism; 
reverence for the sacred, for "the 
suchness of things."

Practice: Lessons plans that are not 
mediated through abstract 
instruction, reading, or computer 
models; rather, after the insights of 
Montessori and Steiner, all ideas are 



implicit within concrete, sensual, 
kinesic and visionary experience: 
song, dance, story-telling, play, 
walks in the woods and along the 
shore.

In a Zen sense, very young children 
are closer to Original Mind. At 
origin, we are not so much at the 
beginning, in a linear sense, but 
closer to the source. Piaget has 
shown in The Language and Thought of 
the Child how the world view of the 
young child is one of animism and 
connectiveness: mountains without 
names cannot exist, for there is no 
sense of an abstract space in which 
denatured objects are merely located. 
Rather than regarding this world view 
as prescientific or primitive, one 
should regard it as a positive 
quality of the "enchantment of the 
world," one that for healthy adults 
will be need to be reachieved in 
aesthetic modes of cognitive 
reverence. 



The curriculum I have sketched is a 
spiral of development in which one 
turns round to an earlier position, 
but at a higher level, to 
reappropriate and reappreciate old 
materials and ideas in a new way and 
in a new light. Teachers will need to 
respect this sense of origin by not 
trying to force children into 
becoming little adults by trying to 
get them to read as soon as possible 
or by trying to get them to become 
disembodied computer hackers at four 
years of age. Kindergarten is the 
time of origin, a time like Hesiod's 
Theogeny , an era of Titanic forces 
that begin to bring forth a body 
within a world. Early childhood is a 
time when the spirit exercises its 
will over the body; disturbed or 
abused children, in contrast, 
disincarnate, and the challenge with 
them is to find the right form of 
loving touch that can convince them 
it is safe to take up a fully willed 
consciousness within a body. Early 



childhood is a time of dyadic 
elemental forces of light and dark, 
up and down, lightness and heaviness, 
little and large, tears and laughter. 
And so I suggest we begin at the 
beginning with Creation myths from 
around the world. One could begin 
with a native American creation myth, 
then African or Chinese, and only 
come to the Bible after one has heard 
the creation stories of other 
cultures. Through song and dance, 
clay and crayons, the children can 
play out the elements of the stories. 
An entire week or more of lesson-
plans could be devoted to light: 
light in the morning, light at noon, 
light at sunset, light in the 
rainbow. Science here can also be 
brought in as another form of 
reverence for being, for 
understanding in awe and amazement 
how colors dwell in the rainbow or 
the crystal. One could look closely 
at the colors of a candle flame to 
see how many different sheaths of 
color one can find there. 



Or one can take a hint from the Zen 
monk in the Hua Yen Sutra who 
answered a question from the Princess 
about the meaning of "the Jeweled Net 
of Indra" by taking her into a 
darkened room in which walls, floor, 
and ceiling were all mirrors, and as 
he lit a single candle, she saw the 
individuality of her single flame 
mirrored to infinity. "Let there be 
light." But not just the light of one 
tradition, one Bible, but the bibles 
of many cultures, and not just the 
story telling of religion, but the 
story telling of science as well.

At the source of Origin--in the sense 
of Jean Gebser's book Everpresent 
Origin --knowledge is Integral and 
not divided into disciplines and 
technologies. Science and myth, tools 
and rituals, art and understanding 
are all together in a cognitive bliss 
of the sense of the joy, wonder, and 
fun of being in knowing as a form of 
being in love--in love with life. 



Americans tend to look at 
kindergarten as a kind of baby-
sitting, a time you need to get 
through as fast as possible until you 
have got the kids up to speed through 
reading and computer-hacking so they 
can get down to the real work. This 
is just about as far from the truth 
as you can get. Actually, what the 
enlightened adult needs to do is to 
return to this earlier mind and 
reachieve it with all the developed 
powers that have come from rational 
development. Great scientists and 
artists have survived their education 
and have been able to do this, but 
most people have been beaten into 
submission and turned into used 
tools. 

Kindergarten is also Zen in the sense 
that it is really a kind of "mind to 
mind transmission" from the teacher 
to the students. The being and soul 
of the teacher is more important than 
his or her pedagogic philosophy. S/he 
can be Waldorf or Montessori or 



Piaget, but what truly matters is the 
sense of soul-presence that embodies 
knowing and reverence. At the level 
of facts and information, one could 
have very little "content," and yet 
at the level of the context of being 
with a teacher, being with others, 
being with knowing, an enormous 
amount could be going on--things that 
an impatient parent who wants his or 
her child to read at three so that 
she can go to Harvard at sixteen 
might not appreciate or understand.

Because knowledge is Integral at this 
level-- as it should be again at the 
postdoctoral level--there are no 
divisions into disciplines such as 
science, art, religious studies, and 
languages. A song may be in Spanish 
or French as well as English. One can 
play with blocks and learn about 
forces and balance--pillars and 
capitals, cantilevers and corbelled 
arches--and never realize that one is 
learning about elementary physics. 
One can play with rhythm and not 



necessarily know that one is playing 
with numbers and patterns.

So I would suggest a very slow 
process of unfoldment--an inverse 
logarithmic progression--in which the 
teacher spends an entire week on a 
theme. A week or two on Creation 
stories from around the world. A week 
on light. A week on color. A week on 
the sun. A week on the moon, the 
stars, the elements of earth, air, 
water, and fire. 

Only toward the end of the year would 
we come around to letters and our 
"ABC's." But here too I would propose 
that we respect the protohistorical 
cosmologies out of which these 
alphabets have emerged. The teacher 
could study Robert Graves's White 
Goddess 4 to consider the ancient 
runic alphabet of trees, or read 
Rabbi Kushner's Honey in the Rock to 
consider the folklore and cabbalistic 
magic of each letter. In Berkeley, 
California, Stan Tenen has produced a 



video tape that shows an even more 
complex Cabbalistic cosmology and 
topology that is implicit in the 
Hebrew letters. He shows how a single 
topological cross section of a 
dimpled sphere, when rotated in 
light, casts a shadow that can 
produce all the letters of the Hebrew 
alphabet.5 

If the ABC's are returned to their 
source in the magic of Origin, then 
the wonder of connectiveness can be 
appreciated and letters can take on a 
magic that is easier for a child to 
appreciate. Teaching the alphabet as 
an abstract system of arbitrary signs 
for broken fragments of sound is not 
a good way to get children to 
understand the nature of meaning and 
the meaning of signs. I can actually 
see spending several months with the 
letters--without any compulsion to 
form words--before one settles down 
to the magic of names.

If Piaget says that children cannot 



conceive of a mountain being without 
having a name, then it is not because 
they are stupid but rather that they 
appreciate the primordial power of 
the name that brings things into 
being. One could spend an entire week 
on names: their sacred power, their 
call to the imagination, the names of 
the children and their cultural 
history.

Finally, in affirmation of the 
principle of the spiral, at the very 
end of the year before the summer's 
holiday, teacher and students would 
return to the story of the Creation 
and read the first sentence of the 
Old Testament, "In the beginning God 
created the heaven and the Earth," or 
the New Testament of John, "In the 
beginning was the Word."

Grade One

Theme: Patterns

Theory: The evolution from the 



animism of Presence to Persons, 
Personfied Objects, and Musical 
Instruments.
 
Practice: The exploration of patterns 
in snowflakes and flowers, rhyming 
words and songs, patterns in rhythm 
and dance.

In Kindergarten, the student was 
concerned with transpersonal forces 
like light and dark, light and heavy, 
loud and soft, happy and sad. Now the 
process grows less gaseous and more 
distinct. The spiral nebula evolves 
into a distinct solar system. One 
plays in the sandbox and watches to 
see at what point the sandhill 
collapses into a cascade. One plays 
with blocks and puts three blocks 
together in a cantilever, and then 
pushes two sets of three blocks 
together to create an arch to drive a 
car through. One looks to see which 
flowers have five petals and which 
six, or one plays with drums and 
bamboo flutes. Here rhyming poetry, 



traditional children's songs, skip 
rope chants, and many different 
patterns become important. One old-
fashioned technique that has now come 
back in the idea of Hebbian neuronal 
development is the virtue of 
memorization. Committing songs and 
stories to memory is not a mechanical 
denial of creativity, as we thought 
in the sixties, it is actually 
helping to develop the neuronal 
pathways of complexity in the brain. 
In Gerald Edelman's "neuronal 
Darwinism" of the brain, it is a 
question of "Use it or lose it." So 
our traditional grandparents who 
compelled us to learn the Catholic 
mass in Latin or the Torah in Hebrew 
knew something our liberal parents 
didn't. So let the children commit 
many poems and songs to memory. Let 
them begin the play and study of a 
foreign language and stay with it for 
many years.

At this stage of development, at the 
traditional age of reason of the year 



seven, the implicate knowledge of 
kindergarten begins to differentiate 
into explicit domains. It is not yet 
a case of conflict and division, say 
between science and the humanities, 
but mathematics does begin to 
exercise a fascination of its own, 
one that is not opposed but is still 
different from the fascination of 
poetry. The Arithmetic Mentality 
begins to manifest at this stage and 
catalogues and lists have a magic of 
empowerment. Naming all the planets, 
or all the numbers from one to ten in 
another language, has a sense of 
magical empowerment in and of itself. 
Knowing the names of the major 
dinosaurs or the trees in one's local 
area feels good in and of itself 
because the act of naming is a 
performance of a new growth of 
consciousness. 

Between the ages of seven and eight 
objects and instruments take on a 
special power. Tools such as bicycles 
become extensions of the will, of 



one's sense of being in a body. 
Musical instruments become possible 
extensions; but it is not musical 
theory and harmony, but the 
instrument itself that holds the 
fascination of the performance of 
power in which Self engages the 
Other.

Reading, Writing, and Arithmetic, the 
simple physics of blocks and 
constructions, the play of patterns 
in nature, the use of tools and 
musical instruments, the memorization 
of songs and stories and poems, the 
biology of evolution of plants and 
dinosaurs--the first grade is the 
cultural shift from Creation to 
creatures, from mystical awe to 
magical ritual, from the Presence of 
Being to being present.

Grade Two

Theme: Systems

Theory: The evolution from Creation 



to creatures to the self 
instrumentally active in its world.

Practice: The introduction of 
computers and high tech 
externalizations of imagination in 
taking patterns up to the level of 
patterns of patterns in systems. The 
development of group movement and 
dance into sports and athletic 
competition in which the performance 
of self accomplishment naturally 
expands at the same time it is 
channeled into a sense of the group 
and the team. 

By ages eight and nine, the healthy 
child is feeling a strong sense of 
self and an instrumentally enhanced 
sense of adequacy in his or her 
world--whether it is simply a case of 
riding a bicycle around the 
neighborhood, or hitting a baseball 
with a bat. This is the appropriate 
age in which sports and technology 
come into their own. Since in both 
study and play, the dyad of self and 



instrument, self and team are 
experienced constantly, it is a good 
time to explore the dynamics of 
object and system. It is a good time 
to study the sun and the solar system 
of the planets, the ocean and the 
continents in the Gaian system of 
planetary self-regulation of 
temperature, the foxes and the hares 
in May's study of ecosystem-
regulation. With a strongly developed 
sense of the self enhanced through 
instrumentalities, this is a 
wonderful time to encourage what 
Yeats's called " the fascination with 
what is difficult." From shooting a 
basket, to riding a bike, to playing 
an instrument, to learning to speak a 
foreign language with the right 
accent, to computer hacking, this is 
a time to let kids really take off 
into what they love. And everybody 
will love something different. 

Parallel to this development of self 
is a development of knowledge into 
the distinct personalities of the 



disciplines: Literature, Art, 
Mathematics, and Science. At this 
stage rather than having one teacher 
integrating all knowledge into his/
her own personality, it is good to 
allow the now distinct self of the 
student to encounter distinct selves 
of different teachers and different 
disciplines: art, science, 
mathematics, languages. 
Differentiation into teachers is thus 
an expression of the differentiation 
of knowledge into complex systems.

Grade Three

Theme: Human Systems.

Theory: The evolution from the 
Gebserian "Archaic" structure to the 
"Magical." The beginnings of the 
awareness that the Self that is 
situated in a world is actually 
situated in a cultural world in which 
the instruments and technology that 



have proved so fascinating in 
empowering a sense of self are 
situated in a history; in other 
words, the child now begins to be 
aware of time itself as part of the 
process of its own empowerment and 
unfoldment in the world. A strong 
sense of justice and fair play shows 
the child's articulation of Self and 
Other in a growing sense of a moral 
order. The spirit of the will becomes 
ensouled with intense feeling in a 
rage for justice and fair play.

Practice: The exploration of the 
origins of art, symbolic signs, and 
religion as they developed together 
in the rise of human settlements in 
the Ice Age.

Part of the project of growing up has 
been the stabilization of the child's 
sense of self in a body. Before this 
sense becomes destabilized once again 
in puberty, it will be timely to 
consider the story of human culture 
in the context of the evolution of 



the body. Here one can embed culture 
in ecology to consider the Forest 
ecology and the mammalian body of 
Ramapithecus, the Savannah and the 
emergence of upright posture with 
Australopithecus, and the Glacial 
ecology with the new emphasis on the 
skin with the development of clothing 
and the use of mammoth hides to cover 
the huts of Dolni Vestonice. The year 
can begin with a focus on mammalian 
evolution, the primate band, bonobo 
chimp social organization, and the 
physiology of the early and 
contemporary human body. In the 
second semester, the emphasis can 
shift from the individual body to the 
social group with explorations of 
Terra Amata, Dolni Vestonice, and 
Lascaux. The emergence of ceramics, 
jewelry, and cave painting will also 
provide students occasions to do 
intensive craft workshops in 
ceramics, jewelry, and painting in a 
consideration of how science, art, 
and religion are all one in this 
primordially Integral culture. The 



year can conclude with a study of 
shamanism and magic and its survivals 
in our contemporary world. It will be 
especially important for young girls 
to see that the very first portrait 
in the history of the world is the 
carved mammoth ivory head of the 
woman of Dolni Vestonice. This 
mysterious woman with twisted jaw was 
the only person buried inside the 
perimeter of the settlement and was 
found with several of the "exploding 
ceramic figurines" of the Great 
Goddess for which Dolni Vestonice is 
famous. For this shaman, art and 
technology, ceramics and divination, 
are one. Is she "the wounded healer," 
history's first "sage femme "?

Grade Four

Theme: Social Systems.

Theory: The evolution from the 
Gebserian "Magical" to the "Mythical 
in the rise of agriculture and the 



growth of agricultural towns such as 
Çatal Hüyük and megalithic structures 
in Western Europe. (6500 BCE to 3000 
BCE.)
 
Practice: The study of ecology, 
botany, simple chemistry, archaeo-
astronomy, sculpture, and the growth 
of shamanism into religion. 

One can begin this year with a 
consideration of Marshall Sahlin's 
point that hunters and gatherers were 
the world's first "leisure society" 
in which hunters and gatherers only 
needed to work for fifteen hours a 
week. Strong emphasis should be 
placed on the case that woman's 
knowledge of plants, and their 
classification systems, set down the 
beginnings of science and medicine. A 
workshop could be devoted to actual 
construction of a wattle and dob hut, 
a sweathouse lodge, or adobe bricks 
to give students a feeling for the 
construction of human settlements. 
Field trips could be taken to Taos 



Pueblo--which is similar to Çatal 
Hüyük--or Old Oraibi on the Hopi Mesa 
to give students a feeling for human 
settlements that are embedded in the 
landscape with a strong reverence for 
nature and the sacred. Since many 
contemporary environmentalists have 
critical ideas about the nature of 
agriculture, one could consider some 
of the ideas of Gary Snyder and Wes 
Jackson and their critiques of 
contemporary agriculture--this as a 
way of understanding just how 
enormous is this subtle and 
generationally invisible shift from 
gathering to gardening. 

The rise of ceramics, food storage, 
metallurgy, provides opportunities to 
develop units in simple chemistry, 
and arithmetic modes of understanding 
quantities. I am assuming that each 
teacher can read the primary 
materials and prepare readers and 
workbooks so that reading materials 
can be provided at a fourth grade 
level. The wall paintings and 



sculptures of Çatal Hüyük provide a 
wonderful opportunity to study the 
development of the part-time shaman 
into the full-time priest, the nature 
and power of ritual and sacrifice, 
and the nature of sculpture as a form 
of communication and story-telling. 

The rise of the agricultural villages 
of Old Europe provides an opportunity 
to study what Marija Gimbutas called 
"the Civilization of the Goddess." 
The iconography of the Great Goddess 
is found from Anatolia through the 
Balkans, and on throughout the 
megalithic cultures of western 
Europe, from Malta to Avebury and 
Silbury Hill in England to Newgrange 
in Ireland. These megalithic 
structures begin to show evidence of 
a cosmology of sun and moon and a 
ritual marking of the four quarters 
of the year. Even before there were 
cities and writings on clay tablets, 
humanity had found a way to store 
knowledge and pass it on from 
generation to generation. What Marija 



Gimbutas calls "the sacred script" of 
the Old Europe of 5300 to 4300 BCE 
shows humanity at a high level of 
development even before the rise of 
cities in Mesopotamia. 

Grade Five

Theme: Civilization (3000 BCE to 1000 
BCE )

Theory: The evolution from shamanism 
to religion, from matristic sacrifice 
to patriarchal violence and warfare,
from the Immanental and generative 
Arithmetic Mentality to the 
Transcendental and abstract 
Geometrical Mentality.

Practice: The study of geometry, 
architecture, the simple physics of 
civil engineering, and the origins of 
literature in mythology and folklore. 
The introduction of American history 
into the core of cultural history. 



In the third grade, we introduced the 
nature of simple human systems in the 
Hominid Band and the paleolithic 
glacial settlement. In the fourth 
grade we developed this focus into a 
consideration of the emergence of 
megalithic villages and neolithic 
towns; now we come to the full-blown 
complexity of civilizations, their 
light and shadow in religion and 
institutionalized warfare. Our study 
of Civilization, however, should not 
be restricted to ancient Sumer or 
Egypt. It should be concerned with 
the phenomenon of civilization, and a 
simple way to grasp this globally is 
to regard all civilizations as 
organized hierarchically around 
military and religious specialists--
warriors and priests--and organized 
around the articulation of a world-
space through a new Geometrical 
Mentality which externalizes itself 
in monumental architecture. 

We can also come at this phenomenon 



in terms of cultural ecologies by 
considering these formations as 
riverine cultural-ecologies and look 
at the Nile, the Tigris and 
Euphrates, the Indus, the Yangtze, 
and the Usumacinta (or Olmec) as 
isomorphic structures of the single 
cultural phenomenology we wish to 
identify as "Civilization." Since New 
York State requires that American 
history be taught as a separate 
subject every year, we can relate 
American history to cultural history 
by looking at our early settlements, 
such as Jamestown and Plimouth 
Plantation, and comparing them to An 
Yang in China. We can look upon early 
seventeenth century Boston on the 
Charles as a riverine civilization, 
and contrast its articulation of 
commercial and sacral space with 
ancient Uruk.

I would suggest that we begin the 
story of civilization as a story and 
invite the storyteller Diane 
Wolkstein from New York to come and 



give a performance of the story of 
"How Inanna Transferred the Arts of 
Civilization from Eridu to Erech." 
Diane Wolkstein's paperback, Inanna, 
Queen of Heaven and Earth (Harper/
Collins, New York, 1983) can be used 
as a textbook, but the faculty and 
parents will have to decide how much 
of this erotic literature they will 
want to use for the Fifth Grade. 
Since this poem is about the magic of 
the list, the mysteries of 
accumulation, and the numinosity of 
the storehouse, I would suggest that 
the instructor of mathematics develop 
lesson plans in Arithmetic that 
interlock with this Sumerian 
material. 

The transfer of the arts of 
civilization from Erech to Eridu also 
gives student and teacher an occasion 
to consider the transfer of the arts 
of civilization from London to 
Boston. The rise of monumental 
architecture in the elevation of the 
Ziggurat provides an opportunity to 



study city-planning and the shift 
from the communalism of Çatal Hüyük 
to the class stratification and 
monumentality of Sumer. Tatiana 
Proskuriakov has done wonderful 
drawings of the growth of Maya 
Pyramids from simple stages for 
rituals open to all to elaborate 
ceremonial complexes that were 
elevated and accessible only to a 
class of priestly specialists. Gone 
is the communalism of the village, 
come is the class stratification of 
the city. Here one can adopt a cross-
cultural, comparative approach to the 
formation of civilization to compare 
Mesopotamia and Mesoamerica, Ancient 
Egypt, Mohenjo Daro, An Yang, as well 
as seventeenth century Boston. [For a 
comparison of the evolution of the 
early city in China and Mesoamerica, 
the teacher should consult Paul 
Wheatley's The Pivot of the Four 
Quarters (Chicago, Aldine, 1971).] I 
would suggest that the teacher for 
this course simply make slides from 
various textbooks and present the 



material in discussion and seminar. I 
don't know of one single textbook 
that combines all this cross-cultural 
material into one narrative.

Now just as "the teacher of 
mathematics" is teaching Arithmetic 
in the context of its historical 
development in Sumer, I would suggest 
that "the teacher of writing and 
poetry" be teaching the students how 
to write analyses of poems or papers 
by asking them to write about Inanna 
or Enheduanna, the world's first 
poetess. "The teacher of science" can 
prepare a course on astronomy and the 
solar system by linking the 
discussion to the role of the 
planets, Mercury and Jupiter, in the 
poem "Inanna's Descent into the 
Nether World." Since there is now a 
burgeoning literature on "Archaeo-
astronomy," the linkage of the study 
of astronomy with archaeology gives 
the students a chance to visit 
ancient sites that are oriented to 
heavenly bodies.



By using selections from Diane 
Wolkstein's little book on Inanna, we 
have an entire curriculum in 
microcosm: arithmetic, astronomy, 
architecture and city-planning, 
mythology, folklore, and the origins 
of poetry. Since the world's first 
poet is a woman, it seems wholly 
appropriate for a girls' school that 
the teacher spend a few days on 
Enheduanna and her ode, "The 
Exaltation of Inanna." If sufficient 
emphasis had been placed on the 
alchemical shaman of Dolni Vestonice 
in the Third Grade, then by the time 
we come to Inanna and Enheduanna, 
young girls should begin to be 
getting the idea that women are 
creators of culture: of ceramics, 
botany, agriculture, medicine and 
midwifery, and astronomy.

The spiral structure of the 
curriculum will also give us the 
chance to return to the Kindergarten 
theme of the Creation to consider the 



Mayan Popol Vuh (Dennis Tedlock's 
translation (Simon and Schuster, New 
York, 1985). If there is a special 
art teacher for this grade, I think a 
wonderful opportunity could be 
created in asking the students to 
paint illuminated manuscripts for the 
Inanna cycle or the Mayan creation 
epic. In this way, the single theme 
of "The Global Emergence of 
Civilization" can organize art, 
writing, mathematics, science, 
architecture and city planning, 
mythology and comparative religious 
studies into one single year-long 
course.

 In ancient Mesopotamia, Mesoamerica, 
and seventeenth century Boston, the 
genius of civilization was captured 
by a run-away system of conquest and 
perpetual warfare, and women were 
displaced from authority and power in 
a hierarchical militaristic 
patriarchy. If we want to create a 
better planetary civilization for the 
future, we had better understand what 



went wrong in the very first 
structural formation of civilization 
itself. An essential text for the 
year can be the Babylonian creation 
epic, The Enuma Elish , but once 
again we should take a cross-culture 
approach in considering the 
patriarchal domination of women in 
the Indian Rig Veda, the Chinese Book 
of Odes, as well as in our own 
American history in King Philip's War 
in New England and the persecution of 
women in the witch trials. The 
"demonization of the Other," whether 
of savages or women, is a pattern 
that is mythically expressed in the 
Enuma Elish when the ancient Mother 
Goddess is turned into a monster to 
be destroyed by the military hero.

The transition from matristic 
societies to patriarchal 
civilizations can also be studied in 
a comparison of the myth of Isis and 
Osiris and the Gilgamesh Epic. The 
myth of Isis and Osiris in ancient 
Egypt presents us with the transition 



from the mother and mother's brother 
of matriarchy to the father and the 
dynastic son of patriarchy. The 
Gilgamesh Epic dramatizes the rise of 
the heroic male who wishes to 
challenge the goddess of life and 
escape the power of death. From 
conflict we pass on to outright war 
as we move from the Sumerian myths of 
Inanna/Ishtar to the Babylonian 
Creation myth, the Enuma Elish in 
which Marduk slays the female god 
Tiamat and builds the city of Babylon 
out of her dead body. The living 
Mater becomes inert matter. The rise 
of the military hero, the 
displacement of the ancient matristic 
civilization, the enslavement of a 
serving class: all is chronicled in 
this document. The story is so 
archetypal that it can serve as a 
lens with which to look at King 
Philip's War and the shift in the 
European perception of the indigenous 
peoples, and the witch trials as a 
form of eliminating the challenge of 
woman's traditional knowledge to the 



patriarchal religion. The Enuma Elish 
also expresses the shift from the 
ancient Arithmetic Mentality with the 
numinosity of the list to the new 
Geometrical Mentality in which the 
form of the city is the new container 
that seeks to keep out the female 
power of death and disintegration. 

Once again, mathematics should be 
taught in its historical context of 
emergence. As George G. Joseph in his 
The Crest of the Peacock: the Non-
European Roots of Mathematics 
(Tauris, London, 1991) sees the 
origins of algebra in ancient 
Babylon, the material of this year 
will provide the teacher of 
mathematics with the background to 
introduce the students to ancient 
Egyptian and Babylonian geometry and 
the early development of number 
theory into algebra. Classes in 
ceramics could also develop workshops 
in metalurgy and jewelry making in 
which decorative objects develop from 
copper to bronze, from religious 



objects and jewelry to the forging of 
weapons. 

From the Old Testament to the Rig 
Veda to the Confucian Book of Odes, 
the female is now presented around 
the world as inferior to the male. In 
the shift from oral storytelling to 
written literature, heroic literature 
becomes the battle poem, an Enuma 
Elish , a Mahabharata , Ramayana, or 
Iliad. Here again, I would propose a 
more planetary approach to the study 
of the heroic battle poem and ask 
that the students consider the Enuma 
Elish, the Mahabharata, the Iliad, 
and the Old Testament in sequence as 
one larger study of violence and 
cultural invasions of the dark age of 
1400 to 1000 B.C.E. For the Old 
Testament, I would especially 
recommend the story of Samson and 
Delilah in Judges, for the Philistine 
Sea Peoples may have been bilingual 
Minoan-Greek-speaking Cypriots 
involved in some post Minoan diaspora 
after the earthquakes and volcanic 



explosion of Thera. In the context of 
surveying the military empires and 
invasions that are sweeping over the 
world, it would be good to focus on 
Minoan Civilization as the last 
sunset of the Civilization of the 
Goddess, to look lovingly at this 
culture of high art, architecture, 
propsperity, and sea-faring trade 
before the end comes in earthquake, 
volcanic explosion, and Myceannean 
invasions of the patriarchal 
warriors, from the Greeks in the 
Aegean to the Aryans in northern 
India.

The year can end with the grand 
themes of love and war in a 
consideration of the story of the 
Trojan War. In the shift from 
matristic societies to patriarchal 
civilizations, woman's power is 
shifted from the reproductive power 
of the Great Mother to the erotic 
power of the femme fatale. From 
Ishtar in the Gilgamesh Epic to 
Delilah in the Bible to Helen of Troy 



and Sita in the Ramayana, the beauty 
of woman is a source of trouble to 
the hero and his male-bonding 
culture. By ending the year with the 
Aegean dark ages and the Trojan War, 
we will set the stage for the great 
transformation of culture that comes 
in the Axial period as the solitary 
prophet attempts to transform 
militaristic civilization. 

Grade Six

Theme: Prophecy and Cultural 
Transformation: the Axial Age. (750 
BCE to 350 BCE ) 

Theory: The role of the individual in 
the confrontation of evil and 
suffering and the idealistic 
transformation of society. 

Practice: The study of philosophy, 
sacred language, and sacred geometry; 
the masculinist idea of higher 
mathematics as a vehicle of the 



soul's transcendance contrasted to 
the Eleusinian Mysteries of the 
immanental Earth Goddess and her 
daughter.

Grade Five brings us up to 1000 BCE, 
but, of course, our image of this 
period is shaped by Homer's Iliad, 
which was written centuries after the 
legendary war, or around 750 BCE. As 
a transition from Grade Five to Six, 
we can link the end of one year with 
the beginning of another by opening 
with the Homeric Hymn to Demeter and 
the founding of the Eleusinian 
Mysteries. This poem of descent into 
hell can be linked to Inanna's 
Descent, and the anger of the Goddess 
at the patriarchal arrangements of 
Zeus and Hades can be seen as a 
return to the ancient values of the 
Civilization of the Goddess of Old 
Europe. The founding of the temple to 
the Goddess, with its sacred rituals 
of initiation, can be read as a new 
attempt to achieve a higher moral 



order than the visions of force and 
the mysteries of death we saw in the 
Iliad. 

Grade Five was a heavy dose of the 
reality of an evil that was not 
merely individual but societal and 
systemic. Grade Six is the antidote 
to that poison, the study of the 
power of the individual to confront 
the systemic evil of militarist 
violence and create a higher moral 
order and spiritual way of life. The 
Axial Period is a time of incredible 
violence in which civilization seems 
to have crystalized into Assyrian 
terror in Mespotamia and post Zhou 
chaos in China, but it is also the 
unbelievable time of Pythagoras in 
Greece--a man who was himself a 
prisoner of war--of the Second Isaiah 
in Israel, Zoroaster in Persia, 
Buddha, Kapila, and the author of the 
Bhaghavad Gita in India, and Lao Tzu 
and Confucius in China.

Civilization is a hierarchical 



structure based on warriorship and 
priestcraft, so a good place to begin 
to study the foundations for the 
Axial Period is in the shift from 
warrior to philosopher, from priest 
to sage, to begin with the Mundaka 
Upanishad's rejection of ritual in 
favor of contemplation. (The 
Upanishads, trans. Eknath Easwaran 
(Niligri Press, 1987, Tomales Calif.) 
The Upanishads and the Sankhya 
psychologists present the context for 
Prince Gautama who leaves the palace 
of his father and through the 
practice of yogic meditation becomes 
the Enlightened One, the Buddha. So 
our second reading will be the 
Dhammapada: the Sayings of Buddha, 
translation and commentary by Thomas 
Cleary (Bantam Books, New York, 
1995). From India we shall then move 
to China to consider Lao Tzu's 
efforts to revitalize the way of the 
universal feminine. (Lao-Tzu, Te-Tao 
Ching, trans. R. G. Henricks (New 
York, Ballantine Books, 1989). The 
differing paths of the hermit and the 



philosopher in the court of the 
emperor will be considered in 
contrasting Lao Tzu and Confucius. 
(The Essential Confucius, trans. 
Thomas Cleary, (San Francisco, Harper 
Collins, 1992). From China we can 
return to the Near East and Europe to 
consider the legendary Pythagoras, 
his stay in Egypt, his capture and 
imprisonment in Babylon, his reputed 
contacts with the Chaldleans and magi 
of Zoroaster. Along with the capture 
of Pythagoras we can consider the 
Babylonian captivity of the Hebrews, 
the Edict of Cyrus the Great, the 
prophecies of the Second Isaiah and 
the transformation of a merely tribal 
religion into a great universal 
religion. With the release of the 
Jews and their return to Jersualem, 
and the release of Pythagoras and his 
migration to Magna Graecia, history 
takes a new turn. With the case of 
Pythagoras we have an opportunity to 
study his visionary synthesis of 
music, mathematics, and mysticism in 
the establishment of his school, the 



forerunner of Plato's Academy and the 
modern university. The legendary life 
of Pythagoras provides the perfect 
occasion to introduce the study of 
sacred geometry, musical theory and 
harmonics, the various modes--Dorian, 
Lydian, et. al., the Monochord and 
the system of ratios and proportions, 
as well as the study of sacred 
language and cosmology. The study of 
Classical Greek or Hebrew will enable 
some students to go more deeply into 
these ancient cultures.

A higher feature of civilization is 
the emergence of the idea of the 
sacred book and the sacred language. 
Sumerian became for the Semitic 
Babylonians what Greek or Latin is 
for us. Traditionally, at puberty, 
one begins to study an ancient 
language as the carrier of one's 
sacred tradition. One prepares for 
one's Barmitzvah or one's 
confirmation and becomes an altar boy 
to memorize the entire Catholic mass 
in Latin. At this point in the 



curriculum, a student could elect to 
begin a study of an ancient sacred 
language as the carrier of a 
cosmology rather than simply a 
sociology. A few students could elect 
to begin to work with a tutor in the 
study of Hebrew, Sanskrit, classical 
Greek, classical Arabic, or classical 
Chinese. This form of study of 
language is not meant simply for the 
snobbery of dealing with waiters in 
restaurants in Paris, but for passing 
into the higher mysteries; so it is 
not meant for everyone, but actually 
constitutes a form of mystical 
Initiation. Whether or not it is 
possible in the context of the Ross 
School, I have no way of knowing, but 
in terms of the esoteric, initiatic 
side of puberty, it is a possibility 
for the few, so you may wish to think 
about offering Hebrew and Classical 
Greek and not just French and 
Spanish.

After the consideration of 
Pythagoras, one can pass into the 



more traditionally focused study of 
the Greeks--Greek architecture and 
sculpture, Greek theatre (the 
Oresteia and Antigone ), and the 
Apology and Crito of Plato. 
Antigone's moral resistance to Creon 
can be compared to Demeter's 
resistance to Zeus and Hades; woman 
is basically saying that the moral 
order of immanental relationship, of 
mother to daughter or sister to 
brother is more important than the 
so-called "higher" and abstract 
demands of the patriarchal state. The 
year can close with the contrast 
between the Immanental Feminine (the 
ancient Arithmetic Mentality) and the 
Transcendental Masculine (the new 
classical Geometric Mentality), with 
a look at Aeschylus's Oresteia and 
Plato's dismissal of the feminine in 
the Timaeus, in which he claims that 
if one achieves enlightenment one 
returns as a male soul to his native 
star, but if one fails, one falls to 
Earth and is reborn as a woman. (For 
an alternative to the party-line on 



Plato, see Adriana Cavarero's In 
Spite of Plato: A Feminist Rewriting 
of Ancient Philosophy (New York: 
Routledge, 1995).

To tie in American history with this 
study of prophecy and cultural 
transformation, I would suggest 
looking at the eighteenth century 
American Revolution, with its roots 
in Freemasonry and the philosophy of 
the Enlightenment, as a prophetic 
movement seeking the regeneration of 
civilization in a new world: "a novus 
ordo seclorum." In spite of the 
visionary deism of Jefferson, women 
and blacks are still not allowed to 
become partners in the new utopian 
republic of America. The state is 
still essentially a patriarchal 
understanding among gentleman 
landowners. Another link in American 
history to our theme of "prophecy and 
cultural transformation" can be had 
in a study of the native American 
prophet Handsome Lake and his new 
religion of 1800 that aimed at a 



revival of the Seneca and Iroquois. 
(See Anthony Wallace, Handsome Lake: 
the Death and Rebirth of the Seneca, 
1972) 

Another thread for stitching global 
cultural history to American history 
is to emphasize the role of media in 
social transformation and the 
emergence of new political forms. In 
Sumer, we study the impact of writing 
in breaking up society into the 
literate and illiterate; in classical 
Greece, the representation of oral 
language through the alphabet 
prefigures the emergence of 
representational government in which 
elected representatives stand in for 
the totality of the polis. (Consult 
the works of Harold Innis, Marshall 
McLuhan, and Eric Havelock for 
discussions of the role of the 
alphabet in the formation of Greek 
society.) In eighteenth-century 
revolutionary America, we see the 
impact of Ben Franklin's printing 
press, Tom Paine's pamphletering, and 



the "committees of correspondence" in 
which the new communication media 
served to advance a republican 
revolution against an Old World 
feudal monarchy. 

Grade Seven

Theme: Universal Religions and 
Universalizing Empires. (350 BCE to 
800 CE.)

Theory: The shift from individual 
prophetic visions to universal 
religions and world empires 
intellectually supported by 
philosophical visions of a 
transcultural moral order. 

Practice: A Study of the empires of 
Alexander and Asoka, and the 
articulation of transcultural schools 
of philosophy from Alexandria to 
Jundishapur in Persia to Nalanda in 
India and the school of Alcuin under 
Charlemagne. An examination of the 



waves of Hellenistic, Indian, 
Chinese, Roman, Islamic, and 
Carolingian Empires and the schools 
of philosophy, art, mathematics, and 
sciences associated with them. As a 
way of understanding our own 
contemporary planetary culture, 
attention should be paid to the 
cross-cultural influences of Graeco-
Indian Gandharan sculpture and the 
cosmopolitanism of Alexandria.

In order for the curriculum not to 
degenerate into a heap of facts and a 
list of dates, it is important that 
the teachers keep in mind the general 
thematic structure that relates part 
to whole. In Grade Five, we studied 
the systemic shift to a society of 
priests and warriors. In Grade Six, 
we studied the power of the prophetic 
individual to challenge the 
interlocking system of militarism and 
priestcraft. In Grade Seven, we study 
the transformation of the indvidual 
prophetic vision into a universal 
religion and a universalizing empire 



that seeks to base its legitimacy, 
not on pure brute force and terror, 
but on a philsophy of a moral order 
in which the state is situated. The 
institution that is brought forth to 
meet this need is the imperial 
school. From Plato's Academy in 
Athens, to the academy in Alexandria, 
to Jundishapur in pre-Islamic Persia, 
to the Buddhist universities of 
Nalanda and Naropa, to the court of 
Harun al Rashid in Islamic Persia, 
and to the articulation of a canon of 
Confucian classics for an 
administrative system in Sui and Tang 
dynasties in China, the imperial 
school becomes the instrument of 
governance. At the same time that the 
emperors are trying to consolidate 
the reunification in China in the 
Tang Dynasty, Charlemagne is trying 
to bring the dark ages to a close and 
form a new Holy Roman Empire, and 
Harun al-Rashid is presiding over one 
of the most brilliant moments in the 
civilization of Islam. To further his 
cultural aims, Charlemagne calls upon 



Alcuin and the monks of the Irish 
monasteries to establish an imperial 
school that is to serve to stabilize 
civilization in a Christian vision of 
the moral order. In the cultural 
evolution of consciousness, 
philosophy and theology have now 
become part of the intellectual 
architecture of civilization. 

The year should begin with Aristotle 
and Alexander and track the expansion 
of Alexandrian culture into India. 
The combination of Greek humanism and 
Buddhist sensory transcendence can be 
studied in the development of 
Gandharan sculpture, and the 
evolution of consciousness up to a 
new stage can be considered in the 
Indian development of algebra as an 
abstract theory of number and the 
development of linguistics in 
Panini's Sanskrit grammar as a theory 
of language. As algebra and 
linguistics take humanity up into an 
abstract vision of mental process, 
empire is moving humanity up from the 



concreteness of tribe and town into a 
universal vision of transcultural 
civilization. Alexander's vision of 
empire can be contrasted to Asoka's 
efforts in India to extend Buddhism 
into a politics of enlightened 
governance. 

Rather than simply studying the waves 
of conquest from Greek to to Indian 
to Roman to Mohammendan, it will be 
preferable to approach this period as 
a dialectical pulse of military 
expansion into new space and 
philosophical consolidation into 
form. The imperial court and the 
imperial school can be contrasted 
with the more public space of the 
mystery school as Mithraism competes 
with Christianity for dominance as 
the new transcultural world religion. 
To contrast the Christian and pagan 
approach to the mysteries, one could 
do a comparative study of Apuleius's 
expression of the transformation of 
the appetititve ass into the 
enlightened self in The Golden Ass 



with St. Augustine's Confessions, in 
which sin and guilt are the formative 
forces of identity. In Apuleius North 
Africa or in Hypatia's Alexandria, 
one almost approaches the modern 
world directly, without the medieval 
interlude. For young women 
especially, this study of the 
feminine with Apuleius or Hypatia 
will be important as a contrast to 
the condemnation of the feminine by 
the Church Fathers, Augustine and 
Jerome.

When we come to the rise of Islam, I 
suggest hiring a Middle Eastern 
teacher who will, quite properly, 
regard Europe as a primitive and 
benighted province to concentrate on 
the florescence of mathematics, 
chemistry, architecture, and 
engineering all across the civilized 
world from the Court of Harun al 
Rashid in Persia to Islamic Spain. 
Students who wish to take Arabic as 
their classical language in place of 
Greek or Hebrew should be provided 



with a tutor.

The tie-in with American history can 
be a focus on the theme of military 
expansion and conquest in the 
continental growth of the United 
States, from its attack on Canada in 
the War of 1812 to the elimination of 
the Indian territories, the Mexican 
War, and the consolidation of the 
states into a tight, centralizing and 
modernizing industrial nation-state 
under the new imperial presidency 
with Lincoln. By comparing and 
contrasting leaders like Alexander, 
Asoka, Charlemagne, and Lincoln, one 
can come to an appreciation of the 
cultural contradictions of power and 
the power of philosophy to legitimize 
power. 

Grade Eight

Theme: Life and society as a work of 
art.



Theory: The inseparable unity of art, 
religion, and social structure in 
high medieval civilizations in which 
architecture becomes the supreme 
externalization of human existence 
into temporal form. From the 
cathedrals of Europe to the mosques 
of Isfahan, the Forbidden city of 
Beijing to the Maya ceremonial 
centers of Mesoamerica, the medieval 
vision is one of consummate form in 
which the act of living itself, from 
drinking tea to riding to the hunt, 
becomes a work of art in itself.

Practice: Through an emphasis on art 
and architecture, we will look at 
medieval civilizations all around the 
world. 

A medieval civilization is one in 
which economic value is based on 
landowning estates, and the magnetic 
field of society is organized around 
the polarities of military knights 
and high priests. The palace and the 



temple, therefore, are the 
quintissential architectural 
expressions that celebrate the form 
of being in time. Until the Italian 
Renaissance, all the agriculturally 
developed societies around the world 
were medieval civilizations ruled by 
knights and high priests. To 
appreciate just how radical a 
departure was the shift from 
medievalism to modernism, we shall 
work our way up to the Renaissance by 
spending an entire year studying the 
high artistic expressions of these 
cultures. We can begin with the 
Carolingian "Plan of St. Gall" to see 
the monastic community as a public 
service corporation that improved the 
agriculture of the farmers, copied 
the classics, and helped to develop 
the skills in construction that would 
raise Europe from settlements of 
wattle and dab huts to soaring 
cathedrals of unbelievable 
complexity. From the Carolingian 
monastic community, we can trace the 
development of architecture from 



romanesque to gothic, and track at 
the same time the growth of European 
identity in national epics, such as 
the Chancon de Roland, El Cid, and 
the medieval French Arthuriad 
materials. Through the Crusades, we 
can cross over to consider the very 
high civilization of medieval Islam, 
with its quite different expressions 
in manuscript calligraphy, mosque 
architecture, medicine, elementary 
chemistry, and neoplatonic 
philosophy. The influence of Arabic 
music and poetry can be studied in 
the movement of the Troubadours, as 
in the case of the returning crusader 
Guillaume de Poitiers. Golden moments 
of crosscultural influence and 
blossoming can be studied in the 
Sufiism of Spain's Ibn Arabi as well 
as the cabbalism of Rabbi Moses de 
Leon. This is a time when Islamic 
neoplatonic philosophy is influencing 
Christianity, when Sufi mysticism is 
secretly inspiring architects, poets, 
and artists, from schools in Majorca 
and Chartres to the traveling songs 



of poets from Provence to Dante's 
Florence.

With Dante's contemporary Marco Polo, 
we can begin to understand the new 
articulation of the world space 
through trade and travel by taking 
the silk road across Central Asia to 
enter and study Chinese civilization 
from the Sung to Ming dynasties. Did 
the Chinese cross the Pacific to 
trade with Mexico? Is the fascination 
with jade and dragons an independent 
development, or evidence of contact? 
The question, at least, will permit 
us to cross over the sea to examine 
the high medieval civilization of 
Mesoamerica from 800 to the eve of 
Cortés's invasion. On the entablature 
of Xochicalco outside Cuernavaca are 
pictures of foreign dignataries, 
bearded men with prominent "Semitic" 
noses. Is this evidence of 
transatlantic contacts by the 
Phoenicians? Is the world getting 
smaller as new forms of oceanic 
travel link Old and New Worlds 



together? The legendary culture hero 
Quetzalcoatl was described as a white 
and bearded man not native to Mexico. 
He was a great high priest who 
brought the arts of civilization and 
tried to end human sacrifice. Who was 
this mysterious figure? As we 
consider the possibilities of contact 
by the Phoenician traders, we can 
make our way back to Europe to 
consider the new and larger world 
being brought forth by trade and 
travel. New forms of bookeeping and 
banking are bringing forth a new 
merchant class, a non-aristocratic 
class that does not hesitate to cross 
cultural boundaries to trade with the 
infidel and the enemy. Part of the 
movement of ideas and goods is, of 
course, the shadow-side of the 
movement of pests and microbes. Rats 
as well as humans traveled on trading 
ships, and the rats that migrated to 
fourteenth century Europe brought 
with them the plague of the Black 
Death. (See William H. McNeill's 
Plagues and Peoples.) Some scholars 



claim that the blossoming of the 
Italian Renaissance was made possible 
because of the massive die-back of 
the Black Death, so before we pass on 
to end our study of the climax of 
medieval civilizations by passing on 
to a study of the Italian Renaissance 
in Florence, it will be important to 
consider plagues as the shadow-side 
of the emergence of the new world 
space and the new patterns of travel.

Trading cities like Marco Polo's 
Venice and the Medici's Florence 
begin to assert themselves and 
perform the shift from medieval to 
modern culture. A new merchant class 
begins to sponsor its own form of 
imperial school in the Florentine 
Academy of Cosimo di Medici and 
Ficino. The year can end with a 
highly focused study of the Italian 
Renaissance as the signal of the 
beginning of the end for medieval 
civilizations. 1453 will see the 
conquest of Byzantium and the closing 
of the Eastern route to the Indes. 



The world is set for one of those 
major shifts--one very much like our 
own-- in which the morphology of 
civilization changes utterly. 

The tie-in of cultural history with 
American history can be the idea of 
travel and the continental projection 
of the American nation-state into a 
new industrial power. The year can 
begin with Presidents Johnson and 
Grant and end with Teddy Roosevelt 
and the vision of the American 
Empire. I would recommend reading 
selections from Henry Adams's The 
Virgin and the Dynamo, as a way of 
integrating the American with the 
medieval material, and, as well, his 
The Education of Henry Adams. The 
themes can be the new technologies of 
travel, the wars with the Indians as 
another form of racist crusade 
against the heathen, and Manifest 
Destiny. As America comes into own 
sense of the culture of wealth in the 
new class of the Carnegies, 
Rockefellers, and Vanderbilts, we can 



compare this pattern of culture with 
the Medicis and the celebration of 
wealth in the new architectural forms 
of the mansions of the rich. A 
comparative study of Italian and 
American palaces of wealth will 
provide an occasion for appreciating 
the shift from medievalism to 
modernism, from the cathedral to the 
acquistion of treasures in museums 
and mansions. 

Grade Nine

Theme: The shift from world religions 
to a world economy, the articulation 
of the new world space through 
oceanic voyages, the mathematical 
study of motion and the shift from 
the Geometrical to the Galilean 
Dynamical Mentality, the rise of the 
picaresque novel as a celebration of 
the individual as rogue, as a secular 
person free of the sacred 
confinements of Empire and Imperial 



Church in his or her own movement 
from rags to riches. The shift from 
priest and knight to rogue, rascal, 
pirate, and adventurer.

Theory: The rise of the individual 
and the articulation of the self set 
against the adolescent drama in which 
just such a process is being played 
out by the ninth grade student.

Practice: A study of the Renaissance 
as a shift from the Geometrical to 
the Galilean Dynamical Mentality, the 
shift from Medievalism to Modernism 
in the rejection of usury and the 
acceptance of interest, the 
development of perspective in art as 
the articulation of an individual 
point of view--as opposed to a 
collectively iconic one--in bringing 
forth a world-space.

Time-Life has a new series of 
textbooks, one of which is TimeFrame 
Ad 1400-1500: Voyages of Dscovery. 
The text seems to take a global 



perspective on the period, including 
the Chinese explorations, and not 
simply the Spanish and Portuguese. 
The conquest of Mexico provides an 
occasion to appreciate the collision 
between medieval and modern world 
views and the confrontation between 
magic and technology, plagues and 
people. What helps a small band 
conquer a vast empire is the 
invisible microbes the invaders carry 
with them. The Europeans introduce 
smallpox to the New World and it 
decimates the population; the native 
Americans, in their turn, introduce 
the Old World to the spirochete that 
carries the plague of sphyllis to 
Europe. Along with this 
transportation of microbes is a 
transportation of plants, and tobacco 
and the potato of the New World will 
later have a disastrous impact on 
European civilization through the 
Irish potato famine and cancer. Since 
the World Health Organization now 
claims that we are at another one of 
these thresholds in which the shadow-



side of global travel is about to 
generate another Black Death, it may 
be worth stopping to consider the 
complete phenomenology of cultural 
and ecological transmissions.

The shift from medievalism to 
modernism is characterized by the 
expansion in world trade, the rise of 
a new merchant class, but also by the 
democratization of information 
through printed books. "The Gutenberg 
Galaxy" creates an interaction 
between print and protestantism in 
which the individual is now empowered 
to launch his own career through 
space and time. For the classical 
Geometrical Mentality, change is a 
fallen condition of imperfection, but 
for the new Galilean Dynamical 
Mentality, motion is the archetypal 
pattern. From the movement of bullets 
and canon balls in the new weaponry, 
to the movement of money through time 
that generates interest, to the 
movement of the individual from rags 
to riches, from the Old World to the 



New, motion is what modernism is all 
about. But, of course, every shift 
forward always energizes a reaction, 
so the Inquistition, the persecution 
of women, and the wars of religion 
are all part of this painful 
transition from medievalism to 
modernism. 

In understanding fundamentalism as a 
rigid literalization of value in 
which a structural transformation of 
mentality is resisted by holding to 
the old ways, it would be worth 
appreciating our current American 
situation by considering the contrast 
between Spain and the Netherlands. 
Spain expells the jews in 1492, 
energizes the Inquisition, and seeks 
to expand into the New World in a 
classical fashion in which it 
enslaves the Indians and seeks to 
hold to value in the literal forms of 
gold and silver. Its economic and 
religious fundamentalisms lock it 
into a conservative world view that 
blocks its entry into modernism all 



the way up into the twentieth century 
with Generalissimo Franco. The 
Netherlands, by contrast, is tiny, 
yet its economic phase-space is vast. 
Its energizing of the Protestant 
reformation and the spirit of 
capitalism creates a culture of 
information (capitalistic banking) 
rather than metal. It becomes so 
wealthy that it lends England the 
money to finance the rebuilding of 
its infrastrcture of canals and roads 
that paves the way for England's 
industrial revolution in the 
eighteenth century. 

The wars of religion of the sixteenth 
and seventeenth century, whether they 
are ones of Montezuma and Cortés, or 
Protestant England, the Netherlands, 
and Bohemia versus Spain and Austria 
are not simply national conflicts. 
They are collisions of world-views in 
which decidely different mentalities 
are on opposite sides of the battle.

To appreciate the difference between 



the old and the new form of 
individuality, it may be useful to 
read selections from Lazrillo de 
Tormes and sections of Cervantes' Don 
Quixote as examples of the new world 
view in which the individual mind is 
now where the action is--in madness 
and reason, perception and deception 
in the imagination. As an example of 
the rogue-narrative, I would also 
read Descartes's Discourse on Method 
in this light as an example of the 
adventures of a rogue mind on a quest 
on the bumpy road of life. 
Descartes's story is not that of the 
academic doctor of the Church, but of 
a soldier of fortune, learning about 
the mysteries of nature through 
error. 

 For the class in mathematics and 
science, the students can focus on 
the new Copernican articulation of 
the solar system, the conflict of 
Galileo with the Catholic Church, and 
the new physics of Newton, as well as 
the calculus of infinitesimals in the 



work of Newton and Leibniz. That this 
science is not all mechanical but has 
its mystical side can be emphasized 
in Boyle's chemistry that hovers 
between modernism and alchemy, or 
Newton's black box containing his 
magical computations of the 
prophecies of Daniel and the sacred 
measures of the temple of Jerusalem. 
The dreams and visionary experiences 
of Descartes and Pascal also can 
serve to show that these boogey men 
of the Cartesian paradigm are not as 
Cartesian as Fritjof Capra makes them 
out to be. The schizophrenia of this 
shift from religion to science in 
what Whitehead called "the Century of 
Genius" should be pointed out in 
contrasting the genius with the 
madness of the Inquistion, the 
holocaust massacre of women in the 
witch trials, and the genocide of the 
Thirty Years War. (A good work to 
consult here is Frances Yates's The 
Roscicrucian Enlightnement, London: 
Routledge, 1972.)



The link with the science curriculum 
should be a concentration on physics 
and astonomy in which the historical 
approach is used an an introduction 
to the contemporary understanding of 
classical physics and the astronomy 
of the solar system.

A link with the mathematical 
curriculum could focus on Leibniz's 
fascination with the Chinese I Ching, 
which the Jesuit missionaries had 
brought back to Europe from China. 
( See Discourse on the Natural 
Theology of the Chinese, Gottfried 
Wilhelm Leibniz, trans. Henry 
Rosemont Jr. and Daniel J. Cook, 
University Press of Hawaii, 1977.)

The link with the study of American 
history would be a consideration of 
the emergence of the United States as 
a world power in the period from 1909 
to 1929. Fernand Braudel says that 
the sign of the shift of the world 
economic capital from London to New 
York is the crash of 1929, so this 



period would seem to hold another 
example of a shift in mentalities. 
The value of money is believed to be 
backed up by the literalism of stored 
gold bullion in national reserves, 
but the accumulation of noise in the 
paper transactions of a global market 
is pulling the national system toward 
another attractor. 

Grade Ten

Theme: The Rise of the Individual.  
The Enlightenment and the Romantic 
Reaction and the Emergence of the 
Philosopher, Scientist, Inventor, and 
Artist as Avatars of Civilization.  
(1700 to 1900)

Theory: The expansion of European 
Civilization into the New World 
brings with it a new expansion and 
empowerment of the middle class.  
With the democratization of 
information through printing, the 



priest and the knight no longer hold 
between them the structure of 
civilization.  The minister with his 
congregation, the scientist and 
inventor with their learned 
societies, the revolutionary with his 
pamphlets and printing press, and the 
artist as celebrated genius create a 
new cultural myth of individuality 
that transforms the millennia-old 
formations of Empire.

Practice: The study of the classical 
languages of Greek, Hebrew, and 
Arabic can now be completed and the 
shift to the study of French, 
Spanish, or German can be elected as 
appropriate for the study of the 
expansion of Europe into the New 
World.  For mathematics and science, 
the emphasis can be placed on 
algebra, analytic geometry, and the 
rise of eighteenth century chemistry 
and geology with Lavoisier and 
Hutton, and nineteenth century 
biology with Lamarck and Darwin.



The poetic epic is the quintessential 
art form of a heroic class of 
knights, but the novel is the 
quintessential art form of modernism.  
It performs the archetypal story of 
movement through space, of the 
individual's growth of character and 
fortune.  Therefore, I recommend 
beginning the year with the rogue 
novel of Defoe's Moll Flanders 
(1722), for it allows us to consider 
the themes of individuation, rags to 
riches, redemption of the feminine, 
and the journey to the New World.  As 
an example of the picaresque novel, 
it allows us to look back to 
Descartes's Discourse, Don Quixote, 
and Lazarillo de Tormes to understand 
modernism as a shift from medieval 
visions of transcendent sacrality to 
bourgeois realism and materialism.  

The seventeenth century opened with 
the Inquisition's burning at the 
stake of Giordano Bruno and closes in 
Boston with the witch trials and the 
persecution of women.  But in spite 



of Inquistions and Counter-
Reformations, the power of the 
individual is not stopped by Church 
or reactionary empires.  New 
universities like Harvard and Yale 
are founded, learned societies are 
formed, and through patronage in the 
Royal Society in England, science is 
raised on high and figures like 
Newton become celebrated as avatars 
of the new age.  In fact, through the 
new medium of print, the genius will 
replace the saint as an icon of 
culture.  Shakespeare will undergo an 
apotheosis to become a patron saint, 
along with Newton, of national 
identity.  And this process of 
celebrating the genius will carry on 
through nineteenth-century Beethoven 
to twentieth-century Einstein.  

The main emphasis of the first half 
of the year should be on the ideas of 
the Enlightenment as an intellectual 
liberation from the bondage of the 
body to the soil and a bondage of the 
soul to magic and ritual.  This is 



the first time in history that the 
mind proclaims itself to be the 
Promethean leader of human evolution.  
Milton unconsciously prophesied this 
Zeitgeist, and yet fearfully put the 
words in the mouth of Satan: "The 
mind is a place in itself, and in 
itself can make a heaven of hell, a 
hell of heaven." So our attention 
should be on the intellectual 
development of seventeenth century 
John Locke into eighteenth century 
Montesquieu and Thomas Jefferson.  
The American and French Revolutions 
should be studied together as twin 
expressions of the impact of new 
ideas, wed to the new technology of 
print and democratized information.  
The role of the Committees of 
Correspondence and the Learned 
Societies to which Jefferson and 
Franklin belonged should be studied 
as far more important than any single 
battle.  

Although the Industrial Revolution 
introduces new forms of 



collectivization in the factory 
system, it is first celebrated 
through the mythological system in 
which the inventor is a genius, after 
the fashion of the scientist.  As a 
way of understanding the passing of 
hierarchical, agricultural society, I 
would recommend ending the study of 
the eighteenth century with Maria 
Edgeworth's short novel, Castle 
Rackrent.  (1800) Maria was the 
talented daughter of her eccentric 
landlord father.  She ran the estate, 
but also wrote on the side, and 
corresponded with Sir Walter Scott.  
Her novel of big house and hut, the 
vanishing peasantry at the edge of 
the industrial revolution in 1800 set 
the pattern for what would become the 
material for both Chekhov and 
Faulkner.  She deserves to be much 
more famous than she is, so she is 
perfect material for young women with 
revolutionary energy.  

The nineteenth century is the great 
period of the simultaneous energizing 



of linked oppositions: the rise of 
the individual and the rise of the 
masses of the industrial nation-
state; the expansion of technology 
and the Romantic Reaction; the rise 
of the middle class and the 
nostalgiac celebration of the 
peasantry; the explosion of science 
and technology and the rise of 
literature and art as a new religion; 
the expansion of European empires 
into Africa and the beginning of the 
end of empires in the Great War to 
come.  

The study of French, Spanish, or 
German can continue to the point that 
ancillary materials, such as Balzac 
or Grimm, can be read in the 
original.  The sciences can focus on 
the study of heat in thermodynamics 
and the evolutionary biology of 
Lamarck and Darwin; mathematics can 
focus on the rise of non-Euclidean 
geometries.  Much attention should be 
given to painting and the rise of the 
painter as "The Artist," a new form 



of secular prophetic figure.  Since 
the nineteenth century is the time of 
literature's triumph, it is difficult 
to choose a single work for students, 
because most of the great books are 
so long.  Since the basic myth of the 
time is one of evolutionary 
transformation, from ape to human or 
from rags to riches, I suppose 
Dickens is unavoidable, whether Hard 
Times or Great Expectations.  Hard 
Times and Engels Condition of the 
Working Class could provide the 
occasion for bringing in Marxism and 
the shift from heroes to impersonal 
economic forces as the explanation of 
history.

I would also recommend reading 
Darwin's Voyage of the Beagle as well 
as his notebooks--for this the Norton 
Anthology of Darwin is very good.  I 
would also recommend a consideration 
of Faraday and Maxwell, both their 
discoveries and, in the case of 
Michael Farady, his life-story.  But 
a natural for a girls' school would 



be a reading of Mary Shelley's 
Frankenstein.  Not only does it 
express the female understanding of 
the new Promethean technology of 
electricity (and thus take us back to 
the Fifth Grade themes of the eternal 
feminine versus masculine technology) 
but it also expresses the English 
dread for the new direction and power 
of German science.  It is a prophetic 
work in more ways than one.  Also, 
the consideration of Mary Shelley and 
her circle gives us a way of 
approaching the rise of the feminism 
of her mother Mary Wolstonecraft, and 
the romantics figures of liberation 
in the new religion of art.  Percy 
Shelley, Lord Byron, and Mary Shelley 
each present different modes of the 
dramatization of the nineteenth 
century Romantic Self.  I think I 
would end the year with music, first 
with Napoleon and Beethoven in the 
Eroica, and then the opera Fidelio.  
From Beethoven and the myth of the 
solitary genius, we could pass on to 
Wagner as the apotheosis of the self 



and the great myth of Gotterdamerung 
as a prefiguring of the great world 
wars that will sweep over Europe in 
the next century.  The theme of the 
collusion of opposites returns neatly 
with Wagner, because the celebration 
of the Folk is wed to the high 
consumerism of the newly affluent 
middle class.  Perhaps one could 
finish the year with a reading of 
Tolstoy's War and Peace as the 
closing meditation on whether history 
is the creation of Napoleonic heroes 
or the expression of vast and 
impersonal forces.

For American history, our period 
would be the Great Depression to 
World War II.  The link to the 
cultural history curriculum can be 
the role of media in creating the 
mythologies of individuation.  The 
Depression sees the rise of film as a 
public medium for the masses, and the 
architecture of the theatre becomes a 
public palace and temple to fantasy--
a Radio City Music Hall in New York 



and a Gruman's Chinese in Hollywood.  
In the anonymous dark of the movie 
theatre, the movie "star" is 
constellated as an image of 
redemption through fame and fortune.  
To contrast literary with cinematic 
mythologies of individuation, one 
could compare the literary archetype 
of Moll Flanders with the cinematic 
version, and, at the same time, 
contrast the art form of the novel 
with films such as Citizen Kane.  
With radio, public leaders like 
Churchill, FDR, and Hitler become 
performances of a collective 
consciousness.  It may be hard for 
children raised on television to 
appreciate the resonance of a 
Churchill in the imaginative phase-
space my generation called history.  
It might be worthwhile to have an 
Esalen-like workship in which the 
students lie down on the floor with 
closed eyes and listen to old 
recordings of FDR and Churchill.  

Grade Eleven



Theme: The Twentieth Century begins 
with the dematerialization of matter 
in physics and ends with the 
dematerialization of the body in 
cybernetics; both forms of material 
disintegration are actually signals 
of a shift to an Integral Culture in 
which science and spirituality 
reconverge.

Theory: In a boy's school a cultural 
history of the twentieth century 
would be all about war.  World War 
One.  The Russian Revolution.  The 
Spanish Civil War.  World War Two.  
The Atom Bomb.  The Cold War.  The 
Conquest of Space.  Well, here's a 
heretical approach to the twentieth 
century.  It is not about war, it is 
about the shift from the territorial 
nation-state to the "extra-
terrestrial" noetic polity, the shift 
from the consciousness of self in the 
mammalian evolutionary body to 
distributive lattices of 
multidimensional mind in which new 



media constellate new forms of the 
extensive phase-space of 
consciousness: first the film, then 
television, then computer networks, 
the Internet, and the World Wide 
Web..  

I would suggest organizing the junior 
year around the theme of the 
evolution of consciousness through 
media of communication.  To end the 
formal curriculum, I would suggest a 
historical recapitulation in which we 
consider the role of media in 
transforming culture.  A historical 
flashback would take us to Lascaux 
and the origins of images and signs.

1. Images and Signs. (Paleolithic)

At Lascaux, there are the realistic 
images of the animals, but there is 
also a system of signs that serves as 
a form of subtitles to the movie of 
the running animals.  Leroi-Gourhan's 
theory is that both animals and signs 
are grouped into two sets, basically, 



male and female, or yin and yang.  In 
other words, a cosmology is being 
expressed and not simply a magic of 
the hunt.  

2. The Sacred Script of the Great 
Goddess (Neolithic)

(See Marija Gimbutas, "The Sacred 
Script" in theCivilization of the 
Goddess (San Francisco: Harper 
Collins, 1991).  The earliest signs 
seem to be scratchings on bones that 
become developed into calendrical 
sticks, which I have argued in my 
books was not the"baton de 
commandement" of the hunter, but the 
calendrical stick of the midwife.  
From paleolithic signs on bones and 
cave walls, these signs seem to 
persist and become transferred to 
pottery and mudwalls.  This script 
was most likely some form of 
performative ritual inscribing, and 
in this communal form of society it 
is most likely not yet an elitist 
mystery set apart in temples.



3. Sumerian Cuneifrom Writing

Although the wedge-shaped form of 
writing recalls the ancient mystery 
of the vulva (cuneo, to secure with 
wedges; cunnus, pudendum) the wedge-
shaped writing probably expresses an 
appropriation of women's mysteries by 
the new class of male priests.  
Writing is now a temple technology 
that splits culture into the literate 
and the illiterate.  Gone is 
community, come is the class-
stratification of civilization.

4. The Alphabet

According to "the Toronto school" of 
Innis, McLuhan, and Havelock, the 
alphabet embodies a major cultural 
shift from oral to visual, from 
monarchy to polis.  The visual letter 
stands for a sound, and this shift 
introduced by the international 
trading class of the Phoenicians 
stimulated the idea of a 



representative standing in at the 
assembly for the city as a whole.  
Alphabetic writing, therefore, helped 
trigger the rise of literature, 
philosophy, and politics that we 
associate with the classical Greeks.

5. The Printing Press.

"The Gutenberg Galaxy" brought forth 
the democratization of information in 
printed books and political pamphlets 
that energized and expanded the 
trading class into the middle class. 
With the feedback of science on 
middle class capitalism, the 
irreversibility of the shift from 
medievalism to modernism was secured.  
The book created the author and the 
world of the philosopher, scientist, 
novelist, and poet was raised on 
high.

6. The Electric and the Electronic 
Media

First film, then radio, then 



television, and then computer 
networks: the twentieth century is 
the time of the shift from modernism 
to planetary culture, from 
materialism to light information.  
Students should study the birth of 
film in Paris, the birth of radio in 
Italy, and consider the impact on 
consciousness as politics begins to 
use these media in the twenties and 
the thirties.  Churchill, FDR, and 
Hitler used the radio to create new 
political consciousness.  Eisenstein 
and Leni Riefenstahl used film to 
express a revolutionary awareness of 
time as messianic transformation.  An 
entire unit can be devoted to 
revolution and technology, for one 
can consider that the Ayotolah 
Khomeini used the tape cassette 
recorder to record his sermons in the 
suburbs of Paris and then fly them to 
Tehran where they were broadcast in 
every mosque in Iran within the week.  
The result was the Iranian revolution 
and the fall of the Shah.  The Soviet 
Union was melted down by the xerox 



machine, for the Communist Party 
could no longer control information 
and a whole samidzat literature 
exploded.  With the introduction of 
the fax machine into this process, 
the Soviet Union melted down into 
Russia.  What are the implications of 
the Internet? Terrorists use it to 
post bomb-making plans.  Aryan Nation 
and hate groups use it to counter the 
intellectual elite's monoply of the 
media.  Does the Internet spell out 
the final arrival of democracy when 
everyone on the planet has his or her 
picture and homepage on the Web, or 
does this Joycean process of "Here 
Comes Everybody" signal the "end 
time" of a condition of complete 
cultural entropy? "Break into small 
groups and discuss among yourselves." 

After a historical flashback in which 
we recapitulate the history of the 
development of media and society, I 
would begin the study of the 
twentieth century with Paris and the 
vision of the city as a heightening 



of the consciousness of the self and 
its life in time.  This would be an 
effort to understand the emergence of 
the noetic polity as a form of group 
thinking, so we could begin with 
selections from Bergson and Proust on 
the nature of memory and time.  Then 
we would shift into the Rosicrucian 
mysticism of the music of Satie and 
his effort to eliminate time bars in 
marking music--his effort to create 
time as tonal-space, a Bergsonian 
"durée" rather than a spatially 
extensive quantity.  Then we could 
consider Poincaré's discovery of the 
creative unconsciousness in the 
famous incident in which the solution 
to a mathematical problem occurs as 
he steps into a tram.  This non-local 
field of consciousness in which mind 
is not simply a thought in a 
perspectival and linear arrangement, 
but a complex dynamical field in 
which small shifts and perceptions 
pull consciousness into a new 
attractor also becomes Poincaré's 
rediscovery of the solar-system as a 



chaotic system.  Parallel to 
Poincaré's articulation of the new 
science of chaos dynamics is 
Einstein's discovery in nearby Berne 
of Special Relativity and Picasso's 
spatialization of simultaneous times 
in cubism.  (See C. H. Waddington's 
discussion of the relationship of 
twentieth century painting and 
science in his Behind Appearance.) So 
this period of Paris before the Great 
War presents the student with the 
idea of the great city as a way in 
which humanity pulls itself up into a 
higher evolutionary level of 
consciousness. This unit on Paris 
1900-1914 also allows the student the 
opportunity to overcome narrow 
specializations to appreciate the 
connections between mathematics, 
physics, music, painting, cinema, and 
literature.

The geat French historian Fernand 
Braudel says that the sign of the 
shift of the capital of the world 
economy from London to New York is 



the Crash of 1929.  The Paris of 
Proust and Haussman is the "street 
car city," a oxymoronic form that is 
at once great and intimate: grand 
boulevards and small cafes.  The new 
means of communication through radio 
and film, of skyscraper and subway, 
give us the quite different 
configuration of New York.  The world 
economic capital is a city organized 
around polarities: the penthouse and 
the tenament; the millionaire and the 
masses.  Here the student would have 
an opportunity to consider the power 
of architecture--Rockefeller Center 
(See Gidieon's Space, Time, and 
Architecture ), or Radio City Music 
Hall as a proletarian palace of 
fantasy for those suffering from the 
Depression.  They could consider the 
new quasi-religious hagiography of 
wealth in the art-form of the 
Broadway musicals of Cole Porter and 
Rogers and Hart.  In considering the 
impact of film and radio on group 
identity, the student could study the 
use of the radio by the leaders of 



the new mass-state: Churchill, FDR, 
and Hitler.  And they could consider 
the rise of film as an expression of 
propoganda and emotional 
collectivization, from Eisenstein to 
Leni Riefenstahl.  Alexander Korda's 
vision of H.G. Wells' The Shape of 
Things to Come and Orson Wells 
Citizen Kane could also provide 
students with an appreciation of how 
popular arts capture large and 
invisible transformations of culture.  
Citizen Kane presents the polarity of 
mass media and the apotheosis of 
individuality in the millionaire, and 
The Shape of Things to Come presents 
media as a form of prophecy.

The third unit would not be the 
street car city of the turn of the 
century, or the subway metropolis of 
Superman's Gotham, but the automobile 
and television megalopolis of postwar 
Los Angeles.  The Depression was 
ended by the Federal government 
extending credit to factories to 
produce the armaments of World War 



Two, but the postindustrial economy 
of the nineteen forties and fifties 
was created by government extending 
credit, not to the producers, but the 
consumers.  The G.I. Bill created the 
suburbs, the National Defense Act 
created the Interstate Highway 
system, which literally paved the way 
for the suburbs, mass consumption of 
automobiles, and shopping centers.  
(Conservatives should stop to 
remember that this 
American"Wirtschafts Wunder " was 
created by massive intrusion of the 
federal government into the private 
sector, for without the financing of 
the Interstate highway system by the 
federal government there would have 
been no suburbs and shopping malls.) 
What emerged out of this system of 
multiple feedback loops enhanced by 
television's celebration of desire 
and consumption was a new universal 
middle class.  The megalopolis of Los 
Angeles and Disneyland was not the 
polarity of the penthouses and 
tenements of New York.  As the noetic 



polity of consciousness in film was 
internalized within the family home 
through television, consciousness 
became no longer fixed to print and 
economic value no longer became fixed 
to the Bretton Woods system of 
national currency values, as the 
whole system of culture began to 
shift from the territorial nation-
state to the global noetic polity.  
The first casualty of this shift was 
a loss of a metaphysical ground--the 
ground that had once been expressed 
religiously through God and 
economically through gold--and so the 
compensatory system of 
recrystalization became paranoia.  
Thomas Pynchon's brilliant short 
novel on paranoia and Los Angeles, 
The Crying of Lot 49, provides a fine 
and easy way for students to 
appreciate this shift to the mind's 
crying out for conspiracy and 
connectiveness in a groundless world 
of infinite Derridean deferals and 
unending "differance." 



When we come to the era of 
television, the celebrity replaces 
the celebration of genius in 
mythologies of individuation that 
serve as performances of human value 
and identity.  A celebrity is one who 
does not have to do anything to 
become famous; television makes him 
or her simply famous for being 
famous.  Gone is the era of the great 
man and the great work in the 
psychology of a Freud or Jung; come 
is the facile consumerism of a Dr. 
Timothy Leary, the Zsa Zsa Gabor of 
psychology.  In the era of radio, the 
voice of a Churchill, an FDR, or a 
Hitler echoed in the ether and 
triggered our imaginations so that a 
collective astral body was formed for 
the larger life of the leader and 
statesman.  Television eliminated 
this collective astral body and put 
the talking head into a box, and as 
this box moved from the family space 
of the living room to the intimacy of 
the bedroom in late night talk shows, 
the celebrity had to be personable, 



funny, but, at the same time, 
glamorous.  At the threshold of the 
waking and dreaming mind in late 
night television, the celebrity began 
to trigger a celebrity- psychosis for 
the lost and the lonely in which the 
celebrity belonged to their fantasy 
world.  For a person suffering from 
an implosive lack of media glamor and 
self-maginification, the way to take 
charge of one's lost life was to take 
the life of the celebrity.  
Television became a new form of Aztec 
human sacrifice and in shooting a 
John Lennon, a Ronald Reagan, or an 
Andy Warhol, one took part in the 
power of the body and blood of the 
sacrificial victim.  We now can 
appreciate the age of the celebration 
of the heroic genius, because we are 
no longer living in it.  It died with 
Einstein.

Another way to appreciate the loss of 
ground and the shift to the new 
sciences of complexity--the shift 
away from the territorial nation-



state, built on the lines of 
railroads, printed money and printed 
books--is for the students to 
consider the uniquely American art 
form of jazz.  The Afro-Americans, 
taken away from the ground of their 
territorial home in Africa, create an 
art-form of loss and longing.  It 
begins first with the blues of the 
Mississippi delta, moves up river 
from New Orleans to Kansas City and 
Chicago, and as it does Dixieland 
becomes Swing, a celebration of urban 
noise, loudness, and novelty.  But 
after the war, Jazz, with the the 
Birth of Cool with Charlie Parker and 
Miles Davis becomes more of an 
interior exploration of 
consciousness, a prophetic art form 
of complexity and improvisation.  
While cybernetics with Norbert Weiner 
and Warren McCulloch at MIT are 
struggling to find and construct 
analogues for the nervous system and 
distributive lattices of information 
as the new ground of the noetic 
polity, the jazz musicians are 



pioneering the mode of improvization 
as the musical polity of the future.  
Through loss, ritual immolation and 
sacrifice of the body through drugs, 
the Black Musician becomes a new 
archetypal Orphic figure making the 
journey through hell to find his lost 
"soul" and finding through loss and 
tragedy that the spatialization of 
place is a kind of hell, that one 
can't turn around to look back, that 
the Orphic power of his music is 
actually the new emergent state of 
human evolution.  The territorial 
nation state with its economy built 
on railroads had been replaced with 
the noetic polity with its economy 
built on music.

In Grade Eleven, the two streams of 
global cultural history and American 
history converge to become the great 
transforming flood of the twentieth 
century.  If there is to be a 
separate and additional class for 
American history that is to run 
alongside the class on cultural 



history, then the period from 1945 to 
the present forms a natural division 
of time.  The rise of secret science 
in the Manhattan Project saves the 
Western democracies from the threat 
of world fascism, but it also puts a 
sword into the hands of the 
democracies that has no hilt: whoever 
grabs it and strikes out with it also 
wounds himself.  The Manhattan 
Project changes forever the nature of 
American democracy, for a new 
invisible government is brought into 
being that is never elected by the 
people or subjected to the 
constitutional "advise and consent" 
of the Senate.  President Truman 
creates the National Security 
Council, and the new National 
Security Adviser becomes a person of 
enormous power whose appointment does 
need to be ratified by the Senate.  
World War II brings America out of 
the Depression, but to keep the 
American defense economy from 
collapsing, Americans are asked to 
envision a new global communist 



conspiracy.  With the rise of new 
public forms of communication through 
television, the McCarthy hearings 
create a new mood of fear and 
paranoia.  The new polarities of 
invisible government and visible 
media manipulation stimulate "a 
dumbing down" of the citizenry and 
energize paranoia as part of the 
complex dynamical system of the new 
electronic environment.  White 
Supremacists see conspiracies in 
"Jewish" media like the New York 
Times.  With the assasinations of 
JFK, Martin Luther King, and RFK, 
conspiracy theories become a national 
past-time and the novels of Thomas 
Pynchon and Robert Anton Wilson take 
paranoia to new artistic heights.  
For the general public, the spy 
novels of Jean LeCarré and the James 
Bond movies make conspiracy and the 
Cold War a form of cultural play.  
With movies and global forms of pop 
music, humanity bootstraps itself 
into an evolutionary cycle in which 
"reality" begins to imitate 



imagination.  The cummulative effect 
of this self-reinforcing spiral is an 
evolutionary emergent property: the 
shift from the territorial nation-
state and the emergence of the 
planetary noetic polity.  As we are 
in the middle of this transformation, 
no one knows how it will all turn 
out.  

To conclude the year's study of 
media, communication, and the 
evolution of society, I would suggest 
ending with a pause and a taking of 
breath that realizes that every 
transformation also has its 
nativistic reaction.  There are the 
railroads and the Ghost Dance, the 
airlines and the terrorists.  So I 
would end the year's study of the 
planetization of America with the 
opposites of science fiction, and the 
rural visions of community of William 
Faulkner and Wendell Berry.  Perhaps 
we can interweave these visions, and 
have the students read Faulkner's The 
Bear after studying New York City in 



the thirties.  And perhaps after 
reading Thomas Pynchon's Crying of 
Lot 49, and considering television 
and the Internet, the students can 
read Wendell Berry's "Why I Am Not 
Going to Buy a Computer" and his 
"Seventeen Steps to Community." Since 
nativistic movements tell the truth 
of the heart but never seem to stop 
time--the Ghost Dance did not stop 
the army or the railroads and William 
Morris nineteenth-century handcraft 
movement did not stop the Industrial 
Revolution--I would suggest ending 
with prophetic visions of the future.  
For mid-century, I would suggest 
Teilhard de Chardin's "The 
Planetization of Mankind' and Sri 
Aurobindo's "Conditions for the 
Coming of a Spiritual Age." And to go 
back to someone who was actually part 
of the Paris of Bergson and Proust, 
Satie and Poincaré, I would consider 
Mira Alfassa Richard Morriset's (also 
known as the Mother) founding of the 
planetary community of Auroville in 
India.  (See the Epilgoue to The 



Essential Aurobindo, ed. Robert Mc 
Dermott, Lindisfarne Press, Hudson, 
New York, 1987).  This movement from 
the alchemical shaman of Dolni 
Vestonice in 25,000 B.C.E. to the 
Mother of Auroville and the 
millennial town seems an appropriate 
architecture of time for a girl's 
school moving into the next 
millennium. 

For a scientific vision of the 
discovery of Gaian consciousness in 
the context of the disintegration of 
technology, dialectical materialism, 
and the Soviet Union, I would suggest 
the Tarkovsky/Lem film Solaris.  And 
for an Anglo-American vision of the 
same cultural transformation of 
consciousness, I would suggest the 
Kubrick/Clarke film, 2001: A Space 
Odyssey.  Both the Russian and the 
American films of this period of 1968 
to 1972 prophetically present visions 
of the encounter of three dimensional 
minds locked into industrial 
technologies and nationalistic 



consciousness with the vastness of 
multidimensional cosmic life.  Such 
an ending would prove a fitting close 
for the eleventh grade and the Ross 
School's study of media and society. 

Grade Twelve

The final year should result in a 
Senior Project or Thesis which serves 
to consolidate and complete the 
process of education and 
individuation of the Ross School.

Students should choose between a 
creative project, such as mounting an 
exhibition of photographs or art 
work, a film, or a Thesis that serves 
to give them a sense of completion as 
well as preparation for their 
professional or university careers.

Notes

1 See Jean Gebser, The Everpresent 



Origin , trans. Noel Barstad with 
Algis Mickunas (Athens, Ohio: Ohio 
University Press, 1991). 
2 An earlier draft of the preceding 
four pages above comes from my essay, 
"Our Contemporary Predicament and the 
Present Evolution of Consciousness," 
which forms Chapter One of my new 
book, Coming into Being; Artifacts 
and Texts in the Evolution of 
Consciousness (New York: St. Martin's 
Press,1996).
3 See William Irwin Thompson, 
"Rapunzel: Cosmology Lost" in 
Imaginary Landscape: Making Worlds of 
Myth and Science (New York: St. 
Martin's Press, 1989), 3-42.
4 Robert Graves, Chapters X and XI " 
The Tree Alphabet (1) and (2), The 
White Goddess (New York: Farrar, 
Strauss, & Giroux,1975).
5 Stan Tenen, A Matrix of Meaning for 
Sacred Alphabets ( San Anselmo, 
California : Meru Foundation, P.O. 
Box 1738, San Anselmo, CA. 
94979,1991).
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